

INTERNATIONAL PACIFIC HALIBUT COMMISSION

20 February 2018

#### IPHC CIRCULAR 2018-003

Dear Commissioners,

## SUBJECT: REPORT OF THE 94<sup>th</sup> SESSION OF THE INTERNATIONAL PACIFIC HALIBUT COMMISSION ANNUAL MEETING (AM094)

In accordance with Rule 15 (Reports and Records) of the IPHC Rules of Procedure (2017), I am pleased to provide you with the final Report of the 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094), which was adopted via correspondence on the 19 February 2018. Please distribute as you see fit.

The report is also available for download from the IPHC website at the following link: <u>https://iphc.int/venues/details/94th-session-of-the-iphc-annual-meeting-am094</u>

Yours sincerely

David T. Wilson, Ph.D.

Executive Director, IPHC

**Attachments:** 

Attachment I: Report of the 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)



# **Report of the 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)**

Portland, Oregon, United States of America, 22-26 January 2018

#### Commissioners

CanadaUnited States of AmericaPaul RyallJim Balsiger, Ph.D.Ted AssuRobert AlversonJake VanderheideLinda Behnken

**Executive Director** 

David T. Wilson, Ph.D.

Drampanyarow	
DISTRIBUTION:	BIBLIOGRAPHIC ENTRY
Participants in the Session	IPHC 2018. Report of the 94 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC
Members of the Commission	Annual Meeting (AM094). Portland, Oregon, U.S.A., 22-
IPHC Secretariat	26 January 2018.
	<i>IPHC–2018–AM094–R, 46 pp.</i>



The designations employed and the presentation of material in this publication and its lists do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the International Pacific Halibut Commission (IPHC) concerning the legal or development status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries.

This work is protected by copyright. Fair use of this material for scholarship, research, news reporting, criticism or commentary is permitted. Selected passages, tables or diagrams may be reproduced for such purposes provided acknowledgment of the source is included. Major extracts or the entire document may not be reproduced by any process without the written permission of the Executive Director, IPHC.

The IPHC has exercised due care and skill in the preparation and compilation of the information and data set out in this publication. Notwithstanding, the IPHC, its employees and advisers, assert all rights and immunities, and disclaim all liability, including liability for negligence, for any loss, damage, injury, expense or cost incurred by any person as a result of accessing, using or relying upon any of the information or data set out in this publication, to the maximum extent permitted by law including the International Organizations Immunities Act.

Contact details:

International Pacific Halibut Commission 2320 W. Commodore Way, Suite 300 Seattle, WA, 98199-1287, U.S.A. Phone: +1 206 634 1838 Fax: +1 206 632 2983 Email: <u>admin@iphc.int</u> Website: <u>http://iphc.int/</u>

#### ACRONYMS

ABM	Abundance-Based Management (of Prohibited Species Catch limits)
CB	Conference Board
CDQ	Community Development Quota
CSP	Catch Sharing Plan
DFO	Department of Fisheries and Ocean (Canada)
DMR	Discard Mortality Rate
EEZ	Exclusive Economic Zone
FCEY	Fishery Constant Exploitation Yield
HANA	Halibut Association of North America
IFQ	Individual Fishing Quota
IPHC	International Pacific Halibut Commission
MSAB	Management Strategy Advisory Board
MSL	Minimum Size Limit
NMFS	National Marine Fisheries Services, of NOAA
NOAA	National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration
NPFMC	North Pacific Fishery Management Council
NPUE	Number Per Unit Effort
OLE	Office of Law Enforcement
PAG	Processor Advisory Group
PFMC	Pacific Fisheries Management Council
RAB	Research Advisory Board
SB	Spawning Biomass
SRB	Scientific Review Board
SPR	Spawning Potential Ratio
TCEY	Total Constant Exploitation Yield
WPUE	Weight Per Unit Effort

#### HOW TO INTERPRET TERMINOLOGY CONTAINED IN THIS REPORT

This report has been written using the following terms and associated definitions so as to remove ambiguity surrounding how particular paragraphs should be interpreted.

- *Level 1:* **RECOMMENDED**; **RECOMMENDATION** (formal); **REQUESTED** (informal): A conclusion for an action to be undertaken, by a Contracting Party, a subsidiary (advisory) body of the Commission and/or the IPHC Secretariat.
- *Level 2:* AGREED: Any point of discussion from a meeting which the Commission considers to be an agreed course of action covered by its mandate, which has not already been dealt with under Level 1 above; a general point of agreement among delegations/participants of a meeting which does not need to be elevated in the Commission's reporting structure.
- *Level 3:* NOTED/NOTING; CONSIDERED; URGED; ACKNOWLEDGED: General terms to be used for consistency. Any point of discussion from a meeting which the Commission considers to be important enough to record in a meeting report for future reference. Any other term may be used to highlight to the reader of an IPHC report, the importance of the relevant paragraph. Other terms may be used but will be considered for explanatory/informational purposes only and shall have no higher rating within the reporting terminology hierarchy than Level 3.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

RE	EPORT OF THE 94 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)	1
TA	ABLE OF CONTENTS	4
EX	XECUTIVE SUMMARY	6
1.	OPENING OF THE SESSION	8
2.		
3.		
4.		
5.	FISHERY STATISTICS (2017)	8
6.		
6	6.1 Fishery Independent Setline Survey (FISS) design and implementation in 2017, including current a expansions	
6	6.2 Space-time modelling of survey data (WPUE; survey expansion results, etc.)	
	<ul> <li>6.3 Data overview and stock assessment (2017), and draft harvest decision table (2018)</li> </ul>	
6	6.4 Pacific halibut catch tables (2018)	
7.	MANAGEMENT STRATEGY EVALUATION	12
	7.1 IPHC Management Strategy Evaluation: update	
7	7.2 Reports of the 10 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Management Strategy Advisory Board (MSAB10)	
7	7.3 Review of fishery goals and objectives: Commission directive	13
8.	<b>R</b> EGULATORY PROPOSALS FOR 2018	14
	8.1 IPHC Secretariat regulatory proposals	
	8.1.1 IPHC Closed Area (Sect. 10)	
	8.1.2 Commercial fishing periods (Sect. 8)	
8	8.1.3 Removal of exemption for Vessel Monitoring System requirement for IPHC Regulatory Area 4 clea	
c	(Sect. 15) 8.1.4 IPHC Fishery Regulations: minor amendments	
	8.1.5 Discussion paper: Frozen-at-sea exemption for head-on requirement (Sect. 13)	
	8.2 <i>Contracting Party (by agency) regulatory proposals</i>	
	8.2.1 Alaska CDQ Leasing in IPHC Regulatory Area 4	
8	8.2.2 Clarify Alaska Sport Fishery Regulations	15
	8.2.3 Clarify Head-On Weight Requirement in Alaska Commercial Fisheries	
	8.3 Stakeholder regulatory proposals	
	<ul> <li>8.3.1 Commercial Catch Limits (Sect. 11): Proposals</li> <li>8.3.2 Other stakeholder regulatory proposals</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>8.3.2 Other stakeholder regulatory proposals</li> <li>8.4 Stakeholder statements</li> </ul>	
9.		
	<ul> <li>9.1 Regulatory Area 2A (US west coast)</li> <li>9.2 Regulatory Area 2B (British Columbia)</li> </ul>	
	9.3 Regulatory Areas 2C/3/4 (Alaska)	
	0. IPHC RESEARCH AND 5-YEAR RESEARCH PROGRAM 10.1 IPHC Research Advisory Board – Update	
	10.1 If the Research Advisory Board – Optice	
	10.3 IPHC 5-year Biological & Ecosystem Science research program: update	
1	10.4 Evaluation of the IPHC's 32" minimum size limit	
11.	1. IPHC Performance review	
	11.1 Update on progress regarding the implementation of the 1 <sup>st</sup> IPHC Performance Review recommend	
1	11.2 2 <sup>nd</sup> IPHC Performance Review: update	
12	2. FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION	20
	12.1 Financial Statement for FY2017	
	12.2 Annual independent auditor's report (2016 and 2017)	
	12.3 Handling of the annual budget carryover	20
	12.4 Budget estimates for FY2018 and FY2019 for approval, and tentatively for FY2020	
1	12.5 IPHC Financial Regulations (2018)	

13.	REPORT OF THE 88 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Conference Board (CB088)	22
14.	REPORT OF THE 23 <sup>rd</sup> Session of the IPHC Processor Advisory Board (PAB023)	23
15.	OTHER BUSINESS	23
	5.1 Catch limits	23
1	5.2 IPHC meetings calendar (2018-20)	26
1	5.3 News release	
1	5.4 Election of a Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson	26
16.	REVIEW OF THE DRAFT AND ADOPTION OF THE REPORT OF THE 94 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)	27
API	PENDIX I LIST OF PARTICIPANTS FOR THE 94 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)	28
Арі	PENDIX II AGENDA FOR THE 94 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)	34
API	PENDIX III LIST OF DOCUMENTS FOR THE 94 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)	36
API	PENDIX IV FY2018 BUDGET (1 Oct. 2017 to 30 Sept. 2018)	41
API	PENDIX V FY2019 BUDGET	42
API	PENDIX VI FY2020 PROPOSED BUDGET	43
API	PENDIX VII IPHC MEETINGS CALENDAR (2018-20)	44
API	PENDIX VIII CONSOLIDATED SET OF RECOMMENDATIONS AND REQUESTS OF THE 94 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IP Annual Meeting (AM094) (22-26 January 2018)	

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the International Pacific Halibut Commission (IPHC) Annual Meeting (AM094) was held in Portland, Oregon, U.S.A. from 22 to 26 January 2018. A total of 21 members (6 Commissioners; 15 advisors/experts) attended the Session from the two (2) Contracting Parties, as well as 199 members of the public in person and 99 via the webcast. The meeting was opened by the Chairperson, Dr Jim Balsiger (United States of America) and Vice-Chairperson, Mr Paul Ryall (Canada), who welcomed participants to Portland.

The following are a subset of the complete recommendations and requests for action from the AM094, which are provided at <u>Appendix VIII</u>.

#### PACIFIC HALIBUT FISHERY REGULATION 2018

### Commercial fishing periods (Sect. 8)

(<u>Para. 49</u>) The Commission **ADOPTED** fishing periods for 2018 as provided below, thereby superseding Section 8 of the IPHC Pacific halibut fishery regulations:

- a) IPHC Regulatory Area 2A (Non-Treaty Direct Commercial): 27 Jun, 11 July, 25 July, 8 August, 22 August, 5 September, 19 September.
- b) IPHC Canadian and U.S.A quota-share fisheries: Opening: 24 March Closing date: 7 November.

### IPHC Fishery Regulations: minor amendments

(<u>Para. 52</u>) The Commission **NOTED** and **ADOPTED** regulatory proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA4 which proposed amendments to ensure clarity and consistency in the IPHC Fishery Regulations, with the following amendments:

- a) Definitions are not necessary at this time;
- b) Sections should not be re-ordered beyond the inclusion of new material at this time;
- c) The amendment to the requirement for landing and reporting Pacific halibut with the headon is to be based on the revised draft text developed during the AM094, which incorporated elements of IPHC-2018-AM094-PropB3; and
- d) The proposed amendment to Regulatory Area 2B sport fishing regulations should not be included at this time.

### Alaska CDQ Leasing in IPHC Regulatory Area 4

(<u>Para. 55</u>) The Commission **NOTED** and **ADOPTED** regulatory proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-PropB1 Rev\_1, which proposed IPHC Regulation changes to allow the use of leased Individual Fishing Quota (IFQ) by Community Development Quota (CDQ) organizations in IPHC Regulatory Areas 4B, 4C, 4D and 4E.

### Clarify Alaska Sport Fishery Regulations

(<u>Para. 56</u>) The Commission **NOTED** and **ADOPTED** regulatory proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-PropB2, which proposed a clarification to the IPHC Regulations regarding retention of Pacific halibut caught in the recreational charter fisheries in IPHC Regulatory Areas 2C and 3A.

#### Stakeholder regulatory proposals

(<u>Para. 63</u>) The Commission **ADOPTED** the text proposed in IPHC-2018-AM094-23, as modified during the AM094, in response to stakeholder proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC5, which proposed a clarification to the IPHC Regulations regarding filleting of Pacific halibut caught recreationally in Alaska.

(Para. 66) The Commission **ADOPTED** the text proposed in IPHC-2018-AM094-23 in response to stakeholder proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-C13, which proposed a modification to the IPHC Regulations to allow retention of Pacific halibut taken in long-line or single pot gear in the directed Pacific halibut fishery in Alaska, where such gear is permitted by domestic regulation.

#### **RECOMMENDATIONS**

Review of fishery goals and objectives: Commission directive

- AM094–Rec.01 (para. 36) The Commission **RECOMMENDED** that the draft goals, objectives, and performance metrics, as detailed in Appendix IV, IPHC-2017-MSAB10-R be used for ongoing evaluation in the MSE process, and that they may be refined in the future. The objectives should be evaluated in a hierarchal manner, with conservation as the first priority.
- AM094–Rec.02 (para. <u>39</u>) The Commission **RECOMMENDED** that the IPHC Secretariat consider the setline survey WPUE grid across the fishery as well as other biological factors (e.g. habitat configuration, size distribution in the region etc.) and provide alternatives to the current management areas (e.g. biological regions), and that the MSAB consider additional ways to incorporate biological information into TCEY distribution procedures.
- AM094–Rec.03 (para. 44) The Commission **RECOMMENDED** that long- and mid-term performance metrics for conservation objectives be considered in the MSE process for conservation objectives, and that short-term metrics be included for fishery-related objectives in the MSE process, via the MSAB.

Evaluation of the IPHC's 32" minimum size limit

AM094–Rec.04 (para. 89) The Commission **NOTED** report IPHC-2018-AM094-14, which indicated that the performance of the management procedure is dominated by management decisions other than the size limit, (e.g. removal of the size limit is likely to result in minimal changes in yield) and **RECOMMENDED** that the size limit remain unchanged.

## REQUESTS

#### Review of fishery goals and objectives: Commission directive

AM094–Req.03 (<u>para. 38</u>) The Commission **REQUESTED** that the proposed TCEY distribution methodology of the Harvest Strategy Policy reflect an understanding of both stock distribution and fishery management distribution procedures.

### Stakeholder regulatory proposals

AM094–Req.06 (para. 64) The Commission **REQUESTED** that an IPHC Secretariat led working group, to include appropriate Contracting Party agencies, review IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC8 over the coming year to determine how best to implement it effectively.

Review of the draft and adoption of the report of the 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)

AM094–Req.09 (para. 141) The Commission REQUESTED that the IPHC Secretariat finalise and publish the IPHC Pacific Halibut Fishery Regulations (2018) no later than 28 February 2018, NOTING that only minor editorial and formatting changes are permitted beyond the decisions made by the Commission at the AM094.

# **1. OPENING OF THE SESSION**

1. The 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the International Pacific Halibut Commission (IPHC) Annual Meeting (AM094) was held in Portland, Oregon, U.S.A. from 22 to 26 January 2018. A total of 21 members (6 Commissioners; 15 advisors/experts) attended the Session from the two (2) Contracting Parties, as well as 199 members of the public in person and 99 via the webcast. The list of participants is provided at <u>Appendix I</u>. The meeting was opened by the Chairperson, Dr Jim Balsiger (United States of America) and Vice-Chairperson, Mr Paul Ryall (Canada), who welcomed participants to Portland.

#### 2. ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA AND ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE SESSION

2. The Commission **ADOPTED** the Agenda as provided at <u>Appendix II</u>. The documents provided to the AM094 are listed in <u>Appendix III</u>.

# 3. UPDATE ON ACTIONS ARISING FROM THE 93<sup>rd</sup> Annual Meeting and the 93<sup>rd</sup> Interim Meeting

- 3. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-03 which provided an opportunity to consider the progress made during the inter-sessional period, in relation to the recommendations and requests of the 93<sup>rd</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM093), and 93<sup>rd</sup> Session of the IPHC Interim Meeting (IM093) in 2017.
- 4. The Commission **AGREED** to consider and revise as necessary, the actions arising, and for these to be combined with any new actions arising from the AM094.

## 4. **REPORT OF THE IPHC SECRETARIAT (2017)**

- 5. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-04 which provided the Commission with an update on the activities of the IPHC Secretariat in 2017.
- 6. The Commission **NOTED** that the IPHC Secretariat launched the new IPHC website on 15 December 2017 (<u>http://iphc.int/</u>), which was the culmination of a year-long project. The team's focus was on improving the distribution of public domain information. The new website has five categories of content which include '*The Commission, Science and Research, Fisheries, Data, Meetings,* and *Documents*'.
- 7. The Commission **NOTED** the addition of an interactive page for the IPHC fishery-independent setline survey (FISS) data <u>http://iphc.int/data/setline-survey-catch-per-unit-effort</u>, which included a description of the types of interactives currently available on the website and how to locate them, map usage tips, and use cases to demonstrate ways one can work with the interactives.
- 8. The Commission **ACKNOWLEDGED** the utility of the interactive dataset website pages, and **AGREED** to the IPHC Secretariat's plan to publish each year's fishery-independent setline survey data, via the IPHC website, soon after the setline surveys have been completed and the data have been entered into the applicable database (no later than 1 November).

### 5. FISHERY STATISTICS (2017)

- 9. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-05 which provided an overview of the key fishery statistics from fisheries catching Pacific halibut during 2017, including the status of landings compared to catch limits adopted by the Commission.
- 10. The Commission **CONSIDERED** whether there were any common reasons for continuing overages in recreational removals in Regulatory Areas 2C and 3A, such as change in average size, and **NOTED** that the IPHC Secretariat does not hold detailed data on those removals, but rather, that the Contracting Party agencies may be able to provide insight during their agency reports.

# 6. STOCK STATUS OF PACIFIC HALIBUT (2017) AND HARVEST DECISION TABLE (2018)

# 6.1 Fishery Independent Setline Survey (FISS) design and implementation in 2017, including current and future expansions

11. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-06 which provided an overview of the IPHC's fishery-independent setline survey (FISS) design and implementation in 2017, including current and future expansions.

### 6.2 Space-time modelling of survey data (WPUE; survey expansion results, etc.)

- 12. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-07 which provided the results of the fisheryindependent setline survey (FISS) expansions in IPHC Regulatory Areas 4B and 2A in 2017, an outline of the space-time modelling methods used to estimate time series of weight- and numbers-per-unit-effort and estimates of stock distribution among Regulatory Areas, and results of an evaluation of previous FISS expansions in Regulatory Areas 2A and 4A including the implications for future expansions in these areas.
- 13. The Commission **NOTED** that future survey frequency in California of every 3-5 years applies only to the region between 40°N and 42°N, where densities are comparable to elsewhere in IPHC Regulatory Area 2A. This component of Regulatory Area 2A appears to be the southern limit of the stock, and relatively high setline survey frequency seems prudent in order to monitor changes in the spatial extent of the Pacific halibut stock. The IPHC Secretariat made no recommendation for the low-density habitat south of 40°N, as this region was only completely surveyed in 2017, and has yet to be fully evaluated.
- 14. The Commission **NOTED** that the mean setline survey WPUE in Oregon and California was similar in 2017 to 2016, while WPUE in Washington was down considerably. This could imply that the decrease overall of Regulatory Area 2A was attributable to the hypoxic zone off the Washington coast. It is possible, however, that Pacific halibut moved from Washington to Oregon waters, or elsewhere to avoid this zone, and that we would have seen decreased setline survey catch rates in Regulatory Area 2A even if this zone had not been present.
- 15. The Commission **NOTED** that the hypoxic event off the Washington coast affected the catch rates on the Washington ad-hoc densification expansion grid. It was highlighted that there was a minor effect of the densified expansion grid on overall value and precision of Regulatory Area 2A estimates of WPUE.
- 16. The Commission **NOTED** that parts of the annual setline survey will be evaluated along with expansion stations to determine if annually sampling these stations is necessary. The IPHC Secretariat intends to undertake a full evaluation of the efficacy of the setline survey design, including annually fished stations, once the expansion program is completed in 2019.

### 6.3 Data overview and stock assessment (2017), and draft harvest decision table (2018)

- 17. The Commission **NOTED** papers IPHC-2018-AM094-08, 09, and 10, which provided an opportunity to consider the results of the 2017 IPHC stock assessment for Pacific halibut within the Convention Area, including data used in the assessment, and the draft harvest decision table for 2018 (<u>Table 1</u>).
- 18. The Commission **NOTED** the following scientific advice from the IPHC Secretariat:
  - a) Sources of mortality: In 2017, total removals were below the 100-year average, and have been stable near 42 million pounds (19,050 t) from 2014-17. In 2017, 83% of the total removals from the stock were retained compared to 80% in 2016.
  - b) Fishing intensity: The 2017 mortality from all sources corresponds to a point estimate of SPR = 40% (there is a 75% chance that fishing intensity exceeded the IPHC's reference level of 46%). In order to reach the interim reference level, catch limits would need to be reduced for 2018. The Commission does not currently have a coastwide limit fishing intensity reference point.
  - c) Stock status (spawning biomass): Current female spawning biomass is estimated to be just above 200 million pounds (90,700 t), which corresponds to only a 6% chance of being below the IPHC threshold (trigger) reference point of SB<sub>30%</sub>, and less than a 1% chance of being

below the IPHC limit reference point of  $SB_{20\%}$ . Therefore, no adjustment to the target fishing intensity is required, and the stock is not considered to be 'overfished'. Projections indicate that the target fishing intensity is likely to result in similar, but declining biomass levels in the near future.

- d) Stock distribution: Regional stock distribution has been stable within estimated credibility intervals over the last five years. Region 2 currently represents a greater proportion, and Region 3 a lesser proportion, of the coastwide stock than observed in previous decades.
- 19. The Commission **NOTED** that stock projections were conducted using the integrated results from the stock assessment ensemble, summaries of the 2017 directed fisheries and other sources of mortality. The harvest decision table (Table 1) provides a comparison of the relative risk (in times out of 100), using stock and fishery metrics (rows), against a range of alternative harvest levels for 2018 (columns). The orientation of this table has changed from previous analyses in order to make the comparison of additional metrics easier (the second year of projection is now explicitly included), and to increase consistency with the results produced from the Management Strategy Evaluation. The block of rows entitled "Stock Trend" provides for evaluation of the risks to short-term trend in spawning biomass, independent of all harvest policy calculations. The remaining rows portray risks relative to the spawning biomass reference points ("Stock Status") and fishery performance identified in the interim management procedure. The alternatives (columns) provided include several coarsely spaced levels of mortality intended to provide for evaluation of stock dynamics including:
  - No mortality (useful to evaluate the stock trend due solely to population processes),
  - A 10 million pound (~4,500 t) 2018 Total Constant Exploitation Yield (TCEY)
  - A 50 million pound (~22,700 t) 2018 TCEY
  - A 60 million pound (~27,200 t) 2018 TCEY
  - The removals consistent with the reference SPR (F46%) level.
- 20. The Commission **NOTED** that a finer grid of alternative TCEY values is provided around the column corresponding to the reference level of fishing intensity (SPR=46%; for 2018 a TCEY of 31 million pounds, ~14,060 t).

**Table 1.** Harvest decision table for 2018. Columns correspond to yield alternatives and rows to risk metrics. Values in the table represent the probability, in "times out of 100" (or percent chance) of a particular risk.

		2018 Alternative	No removals							Reference: SPR=46%								
			0.0	11.8	21.8	28.8	29.8	30.8	31.8	32.8	33.8	34.8	35.8	37.3	41.8	51.8	61.9	1
		Total removals (M lb)	0.0	10.0	20.0	20.0	29.0	29.0	30.0	31.0	32.0	34.0	35.0	35.5	41.0	50.0	60.0	1
		TCEY (M lb) Fishing intensity		F <sub>73%</sub>	F <sub>58%</sub>	F <sub>50%</sub>	F49%	F <sub>48%</sub>	F <sub>47%</sub>	F46%	F45%	F <sub>44%</sub>	F <sub>43%</sub>	F <sub>42%</sub>	F <sub>39%</sub>	F <sub>32%</sub>	F <sub>27%</sub>	ł
	Fi	ishing intensity interval		61-84%	45-73%	37-67%	49% 36-66%	48% 36-65%	47% 35-65%	34-64%	33-63%	32-63%		42% 31-61%	28-58%	-	19-48%	ł
					_											_		1
	in 2019	is less than 2018	1	3	24	59	64	69	74	78	81	85	87	91	98	>99	>99	а
		is 5% less than 2018	<1	<1	<1	2	2	3	4	5	7	9	11	14	29	69	96	ь
Stock Trend	in 2020	is less than 2018	<1	1	14	46	52	57	62	67	71	76	80	85	95	>99	>99	с
(spawning biomass)	III 2020	is 5% less than 2018	<1	<1	1	9	11	14	18	21	25	29	34	41	61	94	>99	d
	in 2021	is less than 2018	<1	2	23	59	63	68	72	76	79	83	86	90	97	>99	>99	е
	111 202 1	is 5% less than 2018	<1	<1	5	27	32	36	41	46	50	55	59	66	83	99	>99	f
		is less than 30%	3	4	5	6	6	7	7	7	7	7	7	8	9	11	15	g
	in 2019	is less than 20%	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	1	h
Stock Status		is less than 30%	2	2	4	6	6	6	7	7	8	8	9	9	12	21	32	i
(Spawning biomass)	in 2020	is less than 20%	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	1	1	j
	in 2021	is less than 30%	1	1	4	7	8	8	9	10	11	12	13	15	21	37	54	ĸ
	IN 2021	is less than 20%	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	1	2	7	ı.
		is less than 2018	<1	<1	7	33	38	43	49	55	60	64	68	71	78	89	97	m
	in 2019	is 10% less than 2018	<1	<1	3	23	26	30	34	38	43	48	53	59	72	82	92	n
Fishery Trend		is less than 2018	<1	<1	10	38	43	49	54	59	63	67	70	73	79	91	98	•
(TCEY)	in 2020	is 10% less than 2018	<1	<1	6	27	31	36	40	45	50	54	59	64	74	84	95	р
		is less than 2018	<1	<1	14	44	50	55	59	63	67	69	72	74	81	93	>99	q
	in 2021	is 10% less than 2018	<1	<1	9	34	38	43	48	52	56	60	63	67	75	86	99	r
Fishery Status (Fishing intensity)	in 2018	is above F <sub>46%</sub>	0	<1	4	29	33	38	43	50	54	60	64	69	77	87	95	s

<u>Terms</u>: *Constant Exploitation Yield (CEY)*: A specific concept from the IPHC's interim management procedure: the Total CEY (TCEY) is the amount of yield of Pacific halibut greater than 26 inches (66 cm) in length, and Fishery CEY (FCEY), is the amount of yield for the directed Pacific halibut fisheries where applicable. Spawning Potential Ratio (SPR): A commonly used metric of fishing intensity. SPR is the ratio of the equilibrium spawning biomass per recruit given some level of fishing and the equilibrium spawning biomass per recruit in the absence of fishing. Sometimes referred to as SBR, relative Spawning Biomass per Recruit.

- 21. The Commission NOTED that the stock is projected to decrease gradually over the period from 2018-20 for removals around the reference SPR level. The probability of stock decline by 2020 is 67% or greater for TCEYs above 31 million pounds (~14,060 t) (Table 1). The reference SPR corresponds to a 78/100 (78%) chance of stock decline through 2019, and a 46% chance of at least a 5% decline through 2021 at that constant TCEY. TCEYs of a magnitude fished in recent years have a probability greater than 95% of stock decline over the next one to three years. There is a relatively small chance (<21/100; 21%) that the stock will decline below the threshold reference point (SB30%) in projections for all the levels of TCEY up to 40 million pounds (~18,100 t) evaluated over three years; for TCEYs exceeding that level, the probability is 21% of greater.</p>
- 22. The Commission **RECALLED** that the 2017 adopted catch limits corresponded to a projected SPR of 45% at the time of adoption. Estimates provided at AM093 indicated that a catch at this level corresponded to a 71% probability that the spawning biomass would decline from 2017 to 2018, and a 70% probability that the FCEY would have to be reduced to maintain the reference SPR (46%) in 2018. Further, there was an estimated 57% probability of at least a 10% decrease in the FCEY from 2017 to 2018 in order to maintain the reference SPR.

# 6.4 Pacific halibut catch tables (2018)

- 23. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-11 Rev\_1 which provided the Commission with a summary of IPHC Regulatory Area-specific preliminary mortality projections for 2018 based on the interim management procedure and other alternatives.
- 24. The Commission **NOTED** that the reference projection results in a 2018 TCEY of 31.00 million lb, (~14,060 t; <u>Table 2</u>). This represents a reduction of 21% from the reference level calculated based on the 2016 stock assessment, and 24% from the catch limits adopted for 2017. Because components within the TCEY have changed since 2016, the Fishery Constant Exploitation Yields (FCEYs), and allocations to specific fisheries based on domestic catch agreements have also changed; however, projected FCEYs are all lower for 2018 than values adopted in 2017.

**Table 2**. Comparison of TCEY values (Mlbs) among IPHC Regulatory Areas from 2017 and projected for 2018 using the reference SPR (SPR46%) along with the current management procedure for TCEY distribution, and the adopted limits from 2017.

	2A	<b>2B</b>	2C	<b>3</b> A	<b>3B</b>	<b>4</b> A	<b>4B</b>	4CDE	Total
2017 Reference SPR (46%)	0.96	6.08	6.47	13.84	4.39	1.84	1.46	4.06	39.10
2017 Adopted SPR (40%) <sup>1</sup>	1.47	8.32	7.04	12.96	3.98	1.80	1.34	3.84	40.74
2018 Reference SPR (46%)	0.59	3.84	5.65	12.07	2.56	1.69	1.21	3.39	31.00

<sup>1</sup> This SPR value represents the current estimate, based on the 2017 stock assessment. At the time the 2017 catch limits were adopted, they were predicted to result in an SPR of 45%.

- 25. The Commission **AGREED** that the Pacific halibut mortality projections for 2018 based on the attainment of full Protected Species Catch (PSC, a.k.a. bycatch) by the non-directed fleets fishing in Alaska, while maintaining the reference SPR of 46%, was not acceptable, as it would result in zero or substantially lower catch limits for directed fleets operating in a number of Regulatory Areas.
- 26. The Commission **AGREED** that further discussion throughout the course of the AM094 should run on the assumption that bycatch mortality levels from the non-directed fisheries catching Pacific halibut will be at the same level as those estimated for 2017. Thus, the reference projection which results in a 2018 TCEY of 31.00 Mlb, (~14,060 t; <u>Table 3</u>) should be considered the baseline for further discussion at the AM094.

**Table 3.** Pacific halibut mortality projected for 2018 based on the reference SPR (46%) and interim management procedure for TCEY distribution. All values reported in millions of net pounds.

•	2A	<b>2B</b>	2C	3A	<b>3B</b>	<b>4</b> A	<b>4</b> B	4CDE	Total
O26 Non-FCEY									
Commercial discards	0.01	0.07	NA	NA	0.13	0.06	0.03	0.02	0.32
Bycatch	0.11	0.23	0.02	1.01	0.45	0.29	0.20	1.96	4.26
Recreational (+ discards)	NA	NA	1.43	1.86	0.01	0.02	0.00	0.00	3.31
Subsistence	NA	0.41	0.44	0.22	0.01	0.01	0.00	0.05	1.14
Total Non-FCEY	0.12	0.71	1.89	3.09	0.61	0.37	0.22	2.04	9.04
O26 FCEY									
Commercial discard	NA	NA	0.06	0.30	NA	NA	NA	NA	0.36
Recreational (+ discards)	0.21	0.48	0.69	1.70	NA	NA	NA	NA	3.08
Subsistence	0.03	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	0.03
Commercial Landings	0.23	2.65	3.01	6.99	1.95	1.32	0.99	1.36	18.49
Total FCEY	0.47	3.14	3.76	8.98	1.95	1.32	0.99	1.36	21.96
TCEY	0.59	3.84	5.65	12.07	2.56	1.69	1.21	3.39	31.00
<u>U26</u>									
Commercial discards	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.00	0.00	0.04
Bycatch	0.00	0.02	0.00	0.42	0.44	0.11	0.01	0.79	1.79
Total U26	0.00	0.02	0.00	0.43	0.45	0.12	0.01	0.79	1.82
Total Mortality	0.59	3.87	5.65	12.50	3.01	1.81	1.22	4.18	32.82

# 7. MANAGEMENT STRATEGY EVALUATION

# 7.1 IPHC Management Strategy Evaluation: update

- 27. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-12 which provided an update on the progress of the IPHC Management Strategy Evaluation process and seeks recommendations for future work, including a review of goals and objectives defined by the MSAB, an overview of the simulation framework to evaluate the fishing intensity and harvest control rules in the IPHC harvest strategy policy, results from the closed-loop simulations, ideas for distributing the TCEY to Regulatory Areas, and a five-year work plan.
- 28. The Commission **CONSIDERED** the following items:
  - a) The simulation framework and assumptions as described, including introducing variability to the Operating Model, simulating weight-at-age and an environmental regime, and allocation of the Total Mortality to sectors;
  - b) The long-term results looking at the outcomes of various management procedures and the tradeoffs among them;
  - c) Management procedures (e.g. values of SPR in combination with a control rule threshold) that would meet the goal and objectives important to the Commission, based on the results shown, and additional procedures that may be of interest to evaluate in 2018;
  - d) Whether the clear separation of stock distribution (a scientific product), and distribution procedures (management decision) satisfies the Commission's recommendation to replace apportionment with a more suitable term; and

e) The concept of distributing the TCEY to biological regions defined here as a method to satisfy the Commission's request to "initiate a process to develop alternative, biologically based stock distribution strategies."

# 7.2 Reports of the 10<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Management Strategy Advisory Board (MSAB10)

- 29. The Commission **NOTED** the Report of the 10<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Management Strategy Advisory Board (MSAB10) (IPHC-2017-MSAB10-R) which was presented by Mr Adam Keizer (Canada). The MSAB consists of 20 board members, 19 of which attended the Session from the two (2) Contracting Parties. A total of five (5) individuals attended the Session as Observers. In addition, two (2) IPHC Commissioners were in attendance, Mr Paul Ryall (Canada) and Mr Bob Alverson (U.S.A.).
- 30. The Commission **AGREED** to the updated Program of Work provided at Appendix VI of IPHC-2017-MSAB10-R.
- 31. The Commission **REQUESTED** that the MSAB look at SPR values consistent with recent estimated SPR values from the assessment model and lower. This would mean expanding the lower range of SPR values to below 40%.

# 7.3 *Review of fishery goals and objectives: Commission directive*

- 32. The Commission **NOTED** the current fishery goals, objectives, and performance metrics identified by the MSAB for the MSE process, as detailed in Appendix IV of the MSAB10 report (IPHC-2017-MSAB10-R).
- 33. The Commission **NOTED** the summary presentation which was in response to Circular IPHC-2017-CR022 requesting stakeholder feedback on objectives proposed by a USA Commissioner related to distributing the TCEY presented at IM093. These objectives were categorized under the overarching goals defined by the MSAB for AM094.
- 34. The Commission **NOTED** the other concepts proposed by a USA Commissioner related to distributing the TCEY were not stated as measurable objectives but may be useful when developing management procedures to evaluate.
- 35. The Commission **NOTED** that:
  - a) the Commission objectives related to distributing the TCEY may be presented at MSAB11 for further stakeholder feedback.
  - b) the intent of the "other Commission concepts" could be further clarified and incorporated into the MSAB process, and can be converted to measurable objectives.
  - c) the MSAB may develop measurable outcomes and performance metrics associated with these Commission objectives.
- 36. The Commission **RECOMMENDED** that the draft goals, objectives, and performance metrics, as detailed in Appendix IV, IPHC-2017-MSAB10-R be used for ongoing evaluation in the MSE process, and that they may be refined in the future. The objectives should be evaluated in a hierarchal manner, with conservation as the first priority.
- 37. The Commission **REQUESTED** that the objectives related to distributing the TCEY, as detailed in Circular IPHC-2017-CR022, be presented at MSAB11 for further stakeholder feedback.
- 38. The Commission **REQUESTED** that the proposed TCEY distribution methodology of the Harvest Strategy Policy reflect an understanding of both stock distribution and fishery management distribution procedures.
- 39. The Commission **RECOMMENDED** that the IPHC Secretariat consider the survey WPUE grid across the fishery as well as other biological factors (e.g. habitat configuration, size distribution in the region etc.) and provide alternatives to the current management areas (e.g. biological regions), and that the MSAB consider additional ways to incorporate biological information into TCEY distribution procedures.

- 40. The Commission **NOTED** that the current procedure to distribute the TCEY could be replaced by an interim procedure to be developed in the near term while the MSAB completes their Program of Work to deliver guidance in 2021 on scale and TCEY distribution.
- 41. The Commission **AGREED** to meet via an inter-sessional electronic meeting (soon after the AM094), along with the IPHC Secretariat, to discuss TCEY distribution procedures to use in the interim while long-term distribution procedures are being developed by the MSAB. MSAB representatives and the IPHC Secretariat will inform the Commission of what guidance the MSAB may be able to provide to help develop an interim distribution strategy, and how the development of an interim harvest procedure may affect the MSAB's current Program of Work.
- 42. The Commission **AGREED** that distributing the TCEY to regions does not necessarily need to be the first step of the TCEY distribution procedure, and other biological factors, such as habitat and size distribution, be considered.
- 43. The Commission **NOTED** that the work the MSAB has already completed on distribution procedures may help to inform the development of an interim distribution strategy. MSAB representatives and the IPHC Secretariat will advise the Commission of how this may affect their current Program of Work, and what guidance they may be able to provide to help develop an interim distribution strategy.
- 44. The Commission **RECOMMENDED** that long- and mid-term performance metrics for conservation objectives be considered in the MSE process for conservation objectives, and that short-term metrics be included for fishery-related objectives in the MSE process, via the MSAB.

# 8. **REGULATORY PROPOSALS FOR 2018**

# 8.1 IPHC Secretariat regulatory proposals

# 8.1.1 IPHC Closed Area (Sect. 10)

- 45. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA1, which considered the intent, purpose, and effectiveness of the IPHC Closed Area, as defined in IPHC Fishery Regulations (2017) Section 10, which currently excludes directed Pacific "halibut fishing" (i.e. the longline fleet), with the intent of protecting juveniles from extraction.
- 46. The Commission **NOTED** the IPHC Secretariat's and Conference Board's indication that the Closed Area is not currently meeting its intended objective of protecting juvenile Pacific halibut while it is open to non-directed fisheries.
- 47. The Commission **DEFERRED** regulatory proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA1, which considered the intent, purpose and effectiveness of the IPHC Closed Area, as defined in IPHC Fishery Regulations (2017) Section 10, **NOTING** that the NPFMC is currently undertaking an Abundance-Based Management process aimed at limiting bycatch. The ABM process should be closely monitored and if considered necessary, the IPHC closed area proposal should be reconsidered at subsequent meetings of the Commission, but no later than in 2020.

# 8.1.2 Commercial fishing periods (Sect. 8)

- 48. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA2, which proposed establishing fishing periods for the commercial Pacific halibut fisheries.
- 49. The Commission **ADOPTED** fishing periods for 2018 as provided below, thereby superseding Section 8 of the IPHC Pacific halibut fishery regulations:
  - a) IPHC Regulatory Area 2A (Non-Treaty Direct Commercial): 27 Jun, 11 July, 25 July, 8 August, 22 August, 5 September, 19 September.
  - b) IPHC Canadian and U.S.A quota-share fisheries: Opening: 24 March Closing date: 7 November.

## 8.1.3 Removal of exemption for Vessel Monitoring System requirement for IPHC Regulatory Area 4 clearances (Sect. 15)

- 50. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA3, which proposed streamlining regulatory requirements and improve monitoring for IPHC Regulatory Area 4 by requiring vessel monitoring systems (VMS) instead of an IPHC Clearance.
- 51. The Commission **DEFERRED** regulatory proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA3, which proposed streamlining regulatory requirements and improve monitoring for IPHC Regulatory Area 4 by requiring vessel monitoring systems (VMS) instead of an IPHC Clearance. The IPHC Secretariat was directed to undertake further evaluation, in collaboration with appropriate Contracting Party agencies, of the proposal for consideration at the 95<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission in 2019, including potential use of electronic monitoring to satisfy the requirement.

## 8.1.4 IPHC Fishery Regulations: minor amendments

- 52. The Commission **NOTED** and **ADOPTED** regulatory proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA4 which proposed amendments to ensure clarity and consistency in the IPHC Fishery Regulations, with the following amendments:
  - a) Definitions are not necessary at this time;
  - b) Sections should not be re-ordered beyond the inclusion of new material at this time;
  - c) The amendment to the requirement for landing and reporting Pacific halibut with the head-on is to be based on the revised draft text developed during the AM094, which incorporated elements of IPHC-2018-AM094-PropB3; and
  - d) The proposed amendment to Regulatory Area 2B sport fishing regulations should not be included at this time.

## 8.1.5 Discussion paper: Frozen-at-sea exemption for head-on requirement (Sect. 13)

- 53. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA5, which proposed a discussion on retaining or removing the frozen-at-sea head-on exemption into the future.
- 54. The Commission **REQUESTED** that the IPHC Secretariat continue to monitor the volume of catch being landed as frozen head-off product. The IPHC Secretariat shall keep the Commission informed of the annual landings from this sector of the fishery.

# 8.2 Contracting Party (by agency) regulatory proposals

# 8.2.1 Alaska CDQ Leasing in IPHC Regulatory Area 4

55. The Commission **NOTED** and **ADOPTED** regulatory proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-PropB1 Rev\_1, which proposed IPHC Regulation changes to allow the use of leased Individual Fishing Quota (IFQ) by Community Development Quota (CDQ) organizations in IPHC Regulatory Areas 4B, 4C, 4D and 4E.

# 8.2.2 Clarify Alaska Sport Fishery Regulations

56. The Commission **NOTED** and **ADOPTED** regulatory proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-PropB2, which proposed a clarification to the IPHC Regulations regarding retention of Pacific halibut caught in the recreational charter fisheries in IPHC Regulatory Areas 2C and 3A.

# 8.2.3 Clarify Head-On Weight Requirement in Alaska Commercial Fisheries

57. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-PropB3, which proposed clarifications to the IPHC Regulations regarding the landing of Pacific halibut with the head on, and **AGREED** that it would be combined with regulatory proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA4.

### 8.3 Stakeholder regulatory proposals

# 8.3.1 Commercial Catch Limits (Sect. 11): Proposals

- 58. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC1, which summarises catch limit proposals received from stakeholders to date. Entries in the table reflect the individual proposals, and unless otherwise noted, proposals are expressed as TCEY (with values in millions of pounds) for particular IPHC Regulatory Areas or as a total for the whole coast. No entries were received for IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC1 prior to the due date for the AM094.
- 59. The Commission **AGREED** that there is no longer a need for a separate catch limit proposal section from stakeholders, given such proposals are received, considered, and voted upon, via the IPHC subsidiary bodies, and via the 'Stakeholder statement' process.

### 8.3.2 Other stakeholder regulatory proposals

•

•

•

•

•

- 60. The Commission **NOTED** papers IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC2-17, which provided the Commission with 16 regulatory proposals from various stakeholders, for potential adoption and implementation in the 2018 fishing season, as detailed below.
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC2 Preserving catch on private live-aboard vessels (A. Cooper)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC3 [reporting] For unguided sport fishing (P. Phillips)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC4 Sport Fishing for Halibut Cleaning Regulations (S. Riehemann)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC5 Elimination of skin-on regulation (J. Shirk)
    - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC6 Live-aboard processing exemption (D. Robertson)
    - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC7 Eliminate the requirement for a CHP (S. Riehemann)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC8 Allow shellfish pots on board (ALFA)
    - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC9 Processing halibut greater than four filets (M. Cowart)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC10 Halibut length measurement method (R. Yamada)
    - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC11 Long term storage aboard pleasure vessels (L. Thompson)
    - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC12 Long term storage on cruising vessels (W. Cornell)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC13 Halibut in Bering Sea pots (J. Kauffman)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC14 Status Quo Harvest Measures for Guided Anglers in Area 3A (R. Yamada)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC15 Trawler halibut bycatch tender boat program (J. Kearns)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC16 Reduce daily bag limit for all anglers in Area 2C and 3A in times of low abundance (M. Grove)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC17 Recreational sport fishing only allocation (J. Kearns)
- 61. The Commission **NOTED** that a number of these proposals touched on issues raised by stakeholders in previous years and **DEFERRED** action on the following proposals to an IPHC Secretariat led working group, to include appropriate Contracting Party agencies, for further study with a view to investigating possible new solutions. For IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC2, in particular, the working group could consider annual limits and new technologies among possible solutions.
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC2 Preserving catch on private live-aboard vessels (A. Cooper)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC4 Sport Fishing for Halibut Cleaning Regulations (S. Riehemann)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC6 Live-aboard processing exemption (D. Robertson)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC9 Processing halibut greater than four filets (M. Cowart)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC11 Long term storage aboard pleasure vessels (L. Thompson)
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC12 Long term storage on cruising vessels (W. Cornell)
- 62. The Commission **NOTED** that the following proposals were more appropriate for action by the U.S.A. North Pacific Fishery Management Council (NPFMC), and **REQUESTED** the IPHC notify the proponents that they should communicate their proposals to the NPFMC for its consideration:
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC3 For unguided sport fishing (P. Phillips)

- IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC7 Eliminate the requirement for a CHP (S. Riehemann)
- IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC16 Reduce daily bag limit for all anglers in Area 2C and 3A in times of low abundance (M. Grove)
- IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC17 Recreational sport fishing only allocation (J. Kearns)
- 63. The Commission **ADOPTED** the text proposed in IPHC-2018-AM094-23, as modified during the AM094, in response to stakeholder proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC5, which proposed a clarification to the IPHC Regulations regarding filleting of Pacific halibut caught recreationally in Alaska.
- 64. The Commission **REQUESTED** that an IPHC Secretariat led working group, to include appropriate Contracting Party agencies, review IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC8 over the coming year to determine how best to implement it effectively.
- 65. The Commission AGREED to take no action on IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC10 and PropC15.
- 66. The Commission **ADOPTED** the text proposed in IPHC-2018-AM094-23 in response to stakeholder proposal IPHC-2018-AM094-C13, which proposed a modification to the IPHC Regulations to allow retention of Pacific halibut taken in long-line or single pot gear in the directed Pacific halibut fishery in Alaska, where such gear is permitted by domestic regulation.
- 67. The Commission **NOTED** that IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC14 had been withdrawn by its author.

#### 8.4 Stakeholder statements

68. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-INF04 which provided the Commission with a consolidated document containing submitted '*Statements*' from stakeholders on the range of Regulatory Proposals submitted to the Commission for its consideration at the 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting.

## 9. CONTRACTING PARTY (BY AGENCY) REPORTS

### 9.1 Regulatory Area 2A (US west coast)

- 69. The Commission **NOTED** the Contracting Party reports (by agency) for IPHC Regulatory Area 2A (west coast U.S.A.), as follows:
  - a) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR01 Pacific Fishery Management Council (PFMC) update
  - b) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR02 NMFS Report: Report on the 2017 Pacific halibut fisheries in Area 2a
  - c) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR03 U.S. Coast Guard enforcement Report (IPHC Areas 2A, 2C, 3A, 3B, 4A, 4B, 4C, 4D and 4E) to the International Pacific Halibut Commission (11<sup>th</sup>, 13<sup>th</sup> and 17<sup>th</sup> Districts)
  - d) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR04 NOAA-NMFS Office of Law Enforcement (OLE) West coast enforcement division report to the International Pacific Halibut Commission
  - e) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR05 Rev\_1 Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife (WDFW): Summary of Washington Pacific Halibut Fisheries Management in 2017
  - f) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR06 Rev\_1 Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife (ODFW): Report on the 2017 Oregon Recreational and Commercial Pacific Halibut Fisheries
  - g) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR07 Oregon State Police Halibut Enforcement Summary
  - h) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR08 California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW): Report to the International Pacific Halibut Commission on 2017 California Fisheries
- 70. The Commission **NOTED** the PFMC Catch Sharing Plan for IPHC Regulatory Area 2A (west coast U.S.A.)

## 9.2 Regulatory Area 2B (British Columbia)

- 71. The Commission **NOTED** the Contracting Party reports (by agency) for IPHC Regulatory Area 2B (British Columbia, Canada), as follows:
  - a) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR09 Fisheries and Oceans Canada 2017 IPHC Annual Report
  - b) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR10 Rev\_1 2017 Canadian Recreational Fishery Halibut Catch Report
  - c) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR11 Canadian report to the International Pacific Halibut Commission on 2017 halibut fishery enforcement activities

### 9.3 Regulatory Areas 2C/3/4 (Alaska)

- 72. The Commission **NOTED** the Contracting Party reports (by agency) for IPHC Regulatory Area 2C/3/4 (Alaska, U.S.A.), as follows:
  - a) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR12 North Pacific Fishery Management Council (NPFMC): Annual management letter
  - b) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR13 Annual Report to the International Pacific Halibut Commission from the Alaska Region, National Marine Fisheries Service
  - c) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR14 Alaska Department of Fish and Game (ADFG) Recreation Report
  - d) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR15 Alaska Department of Fish and Game (ADFG) Subsistence Report
  - e) IPHC-2018-AM094-AR16 NOAA Fisheries Office of Law Enforcement (OLE): Alaska enforcement division report to the International Pacific Halibut Commission
- 73. The Commission **NOTED** the NPFMC Catch Sharing Plans for IPHC Regulatory Area 2C/4/4 (Alaska, U.S.A.).
- 74. The Commission **NOTED** the Charter Halibut Management plan measures proposed by the NPFMC for IPHC Regulatory Areas 2C and 3A.

## **10. IPHC RESEARCH AND 5-YEAR RESEARCH PROGRAM**

### 10.1 IPHC Research Advisory Board – Update

75. The Commission **NOTED** that the 19<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Research Advisory Board (RAB19) was moved from November 2017 to 28 February 2018 to align better with the improved IPHC research coordination process, as part of the 5-year research plan as detailed in <u>Section 10.3</u> below.

## 10.2 Report of the 11<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Scientific Review Board (SRB11)

- 76. The Commission **NOTED** the Report of the 11<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Scientific Review Board (SRB11) (IPHC-2017-SRB11-R) which was presented by Dr Sean Cox (Simon Fraser University, Vancouver, Canada), one of the four (4) SRB members.
- 77. The Commission **CONSIDERED** the recommendations made by the SRB11 and **AGREED** to take them into consideration when deliberating on relevant agenda items throughout the meeting.

### 10.3 IPHC 5-year Biological & Ecosystem Science research program: update

- 78. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-13 which provided an overview of the new and continuing research projects proposed by IPHC Secretariat and contemplated within the 5-year Biological and Ecosystem Science Research Program.
- 79. The Commission **NOTED** the summary of research projects proposed for 2018 and the summary of research projects awarded for external funding in 2017, as detailed in the paper.
- 80. The Commission **NOTED** that the IPHC Secretariat will conduct genetic validation of collected biological samples of sex-marked fish from the 2017 coastwide sex-marking project in order to evaluate its success and possible future implementation, and will therefore not request fishers' participation in 2018.

- 81. The Commission **NOTED** that the IPHC Secretariat was informed about concerns from vessels conducting sex-marking at sea that did not have their offloads sampled due to the random nature of the sampling process and the suggestion that all trips are sampled independently of whether they fall in the randomized sample or not.
- 82. The Commission **NOTED** that the SRB recommendation on the usefulness of a life-history modeller is under consideration by the IPHC Secretariat and that a first step in that direction is the temporary hire of a modeller to work on Pacific halibut larval connectivity between the Gulf of Alaska and the Bering Sea.
- 83. The Commission **NOTED** that the IPHC Secretariat is working towards clearly demonstrating how biological research objectives and stock assessment are integrated in order to inform the policy decision-making process.
- 84. The Commission **NOTED** that the IPHC Secretariat is undertaking studies on growth in Pacific halibut that by addressing responses to temperature and density could inform on potential changes in overall fitness, as has been observed in the Pacific cod.
- 85. The Commission **NOTED** that the IPHC Secretariat clarified the start date and termination dates of the proposed new and continuing research projects proposed by IPHC.

# 10.4 Evaluation of the IPHC's 32" minimum size limit

86. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-14 which provided a response to the Commission request made during the 2016 Interim Meeting (IPHC 2016):

IM092–Req.07 (para. 73) "The Commission REQUESTED that a review of the analysis of the effectiveness of size limits be undertaken by the IPHC Staff throughout 2017, for consideration by the Commission at its annual meeting in 2018."

- 87. The Commission **NOTED** the work of the IPHC Secretariat during 2017, and the challenges to an evaluation of the Minimum Size Limit (MSL).
- 88. The Commission **AGREED** that consideration of the magnitude of current discard mortality, the potential change in fishery yield, uncertainty in the market value of Pacific halibut below the current MSL and potential changes in fishery practices in response to a change in the MSL represent the primary trade-offs identified.
- 89. The Commission **NOTED** report IPHC-2018-AM094-14, which indicated that the performance of the management procedure is dominated by management decisions other than the size limit, (e.g. removal of the size limit is likely to result in minimal changes in yield) and **RECOMMENDED** that the size limit remain unchanged.
- 90. The Commission **AGREED** that the work of the IPHC Secretariat has satisfied the Commission's request, and directed the IPHC Secretariat to postpone further investigation of the MSL until such time as either additional information or changes in the fishery, markets, or Pacific halibut stock warrant additional work.

# **11. IPHC PERFORMANCE REVIEW**

# 11.1 Update on progress regarding the implementation of the 1<sup>st</sup> IPHC Performance Review recommendations

- 91. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-15 which detailed the current status of implementation for each of the recommendations arising from the Report of the 1<sup>st</sup> IPHC Performance Review Panel (PRIPHC01).
- 92. The Commission **NOTED** that all but one of the recommendations arising from the 1<sup>st</sup> Performance Review have now either been fully implemented or addressed in an alternative way. The IPHC remains a world leader in rights-based fisheries management, which is largely due to the high level of productive engagement by all stakeholders, the Commissioners, and the IPHC Secretariat staff.

# 11.2 2<sup>nd</sup> IPHC Performance Review: update

- 93. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-16 which provided the Commission with an update on progress regarding the 2<sup>nd</sup> Performance Review of the IPHC (PRIPHC02) and an opportunity to direct the IPHC Secretariat regarding its completion.
- 94. The Commission **AGREED** to defer the 2<sup>nd</sup> IPHC Performance Review until FY2019 (1 Oct. 2018 to 30 Sept. 2019), due to budget limitations in the current financial year.

## **12.** FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION

## 12.1 Financial Statement for FY2017

- 95. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-17 which provided the end-of-year financial statement for the Commission (financial period: 1 October 2016 to 30 September 2017, FY2017).
- 96. The Commission **NOTED** the contributions (in USD) received from Contracting Parties as follows:
  - a) *Canadian Contribution* In FY2017, the Canadian government contributed **\$1,507,000** to the IPHC. The Canadian contributions included **\$848,720** for general contributions (which has been unchanged since 2003), as well as a separate amount of **\$95,508** to cover pension deficit payments as well as a one-time payment of the Canadian share of pension deficits of **\$563,476**.
  - b) *U.S.A. Contribution* In FY2017, the U.S. Government appropriated **\$4,160,000** to the IPHC. The U.S. contributions included funding for pension deficits and headquarters lease costs.
- 97. The Commission **NOTED** that FY2017 preliminary expenses were 96% of the projected budget (Budget: **\$11,738,816**; Expenses: **\$11,320,096**), and income was 104% of the projected budget (Budget: 9,761,992; Income: **\$10,117,619**).
- 98. The Commission **APPROVED** the financial statement for FY2017, as detailed in paper IPHC-2018-AM094-17.

### 12.2 Annual independent auditor's report (2016 and 2017)

- 99. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-18 which provided the Commission with the Auditors Reports per Regulation 13 of the IPHC Financial Regulations (Sept. 2014). In addition, the report provides information on past audit costs and recommendation for appointment of the auditor for FY2018.
- 100. The Commission **NOTED** that due to issues related to the updated financial accounting software and the initial implementation, the audit report was delayed while erroneous FY2016 data were updated. These issues have been resolved and the final data have been submitted to the auditor for review. The report will be available for distribution and approval in the coming weeks.
- 101. The Commission **NOTED** that the work of the financial software vendor during the upgrade and rollout has been unacceptable and a new vendor will be selected this year.
- 102. The Commission **NOTED** that the FY2017 audit is scheduled for February 2018 and the report will be available for distribution and approval inter-sessionally.
- 103. The Commission **APPROVED** the re-appointment of MKD CPAs PPLC (Seattle, WA) as the IPHC auditor for the FY2018 audit of the IPHC financial statements.

### 12.3 Handling of the annual budget carryover

- 104. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-19 which reminded the Commission of the endorsed methodology used for parsing the IPHC General and Supplemental Fund carryovers into two distinct accounts. These accounts will be used to independently track annual carryovers related to IPHC Core operations and to the IPHC Fisheries-Independent Setline Survey (FISS).
- 105. The Commission **RECALLED** that a goal of revenue neutrality for resource use (fish sales) or longterm revenue neutrality for the IPHC fishery-independent setline survey (FISS) data collections may not be necessary or feasible, particularly given periodic expansion programs into fiscally negatively geared

areas. However, the general objective of aligning resource use to cost recovery for research activities should be maintained.

106. The Commission **APPROVED** the methodology used for parsing the IPHC General and Supplemental Fund carryovers into two distinct accounts, as outlined in paper IPHC-2018-AM094-19.

# 12.4 Budget estimates for FY2018 and FY2019 for approval, and tentatively for FY2020

- 107. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-20 which detailed the proposed current (FY2018) budget estimate (financial period: 1 October 2017 to 30 September 2018), as well as that for FY2019 and tentatively for 2020.
- 108. The Commission **NOTED** that Contracting Party contributions (in USD) for FY2018 are still unresolved but currently proposed in paper IPHC-2018-AM094-20 as follows:
  - a) Canadian Contribution In FY2018, the Canadian government contribution is estimated at **\$1,511,508**. The Canadian contributions includes **\$1,453,704** for general contributions (as proposed at the AM093 meeting), as well as an amount of **\$54,000** to cover pension deficit payments.
  - b) U.S.A. Contribution In FY2018, indications are that the U.S. Government will appropriate \$4,200,000 to the IPHC. As currently constructed, the U.S. contributions included funding for pension deficits and headquarters lease costs.
- 109. The Commission NOTED that FY2018 anticipated income (in USD) is \$11,876,830 and expenses at \$12,600,423. The Commission anticipates using \$723,593 from the General/Supplemental carryover for expenses in excess of income.
- 110. **NOTING** Canada's indication that it would not be in a position to contribute more than **\$848,720** in FY2018 and likely for FY2019, the Commission directed the IPHC Secretariat to make the following amendments to the proposed budgets for FY2018 and FY2019:

CRAL FUND	Reductions	& deferrals	
General Operations	FY2018	FY2019	Notes
Personnel			
PhD Student Temp.	\$9,813	\$54,953	Salary & benefits
Tuition	\$0	\$18,477	Tuition for PhD
Programs			
Science Meeting Support	\$4,000	\$10,000	Reduction and Elimination
Staff/Director Travel	\$17,040	\$17,040	20% reduction
Vendor Contracts	\$35,000	\$ (35,000)	Defer Performance Review
Vendor Contracts	\$45,000	\$30,000	Defer IT Projects
Vendor Contracts	\$10,000	\$0	MSE Expert
Management Training	\$4,000	\$4,000	20% reduction
Skill Training	\$6,098	\$(6,098)	20% reduction
<b>Total Reductions</b>	\$130,951	\$93,372	
Research Programs	FY2018	FY2019	Notes
Genome sequencing	\$10,000	\$0	Reduce Budget
Genetic Sex Id	\$10,000	\$0	Reduce Budget
Captive holding studies	\$58,395	\$(58,395)	Defer Until 2019
Whale detection methods	\$37,511	\$(37,511)	Defer Until 2019
Total Reductions	\$115,906	\$(95,906)	
Budget Management	FY2018	FY2019	Notes
General Operations	\$54,621	\$55,695	1.0% under budget
Research Programs	\$57,930	\$34,913	5.0% under budget
Total available funds	\$112,551	\$90,608	

Budget Additions	FY2018	FY2019	Notes
			Adding to Budget; Delayed 3
MSE Researcher	\$(30,751)	\$(126,694)	Months

- 111. The Commission ADOPTED the FY2018 budget, a summary of which is provided at Appendix IV.
- 112. The Commission **ADOPTED** the FY2019 budget, a summary of which is provided at <u>Appendix V</u>.
- 113. The Commission **NOTED** the statement from the IPHC Secretariat which indicated that: "the proposed increases in contributions from the Contracting Parties for 2018 and 2019, which are based on a nominal 3% increase in line with inflation estimates, and that the most recent increase in contribution from Canada was in 2003, which has resulted in a compounded increase of \$513,280 USD proposed for 2018".
- 114. The Commission **AGREED** that, in the event of the expected contributions not being realised, the IPHC Secretariat shall be required to pare back its personnel and operating expenses in 2018 and 2019 to compensate.
- 115. The Commission **NOTED** the preliminary budget estimates for FY2020 (<u>Appendix VI</u>) and that they include assumed increases in contributions from the Contracting Parties.

# 12.5 IPHC Financial Regulations (2018)

- 116. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-21 which provided the Commission with an opportunity to consider proposed amendments to the IPHC Financial Regulations (2014) and the IPHC Finance and Investment Policy (2014).
- 117. The Commission **ADOPTED** the revised IPHC Financial Regulations (2018) by consensus, and **REQUESTED** that the IPHC Secretariat finalise and publish them accordingly.
- 118. The Commission **REQUESTED** the IPHC Secretariat review the IPHC Financial Regulations and develop suitable text for consideration at the IM094, which would permit the transfer of funds between the General and Supplemental Funds.

# 13. Report of the 88<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Conference Board (CB088)

- 119. The Commission **NOTED** the Report of the 88<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Conference Board (CB088) (IPHC-2018-CB088-R) which was presented by the Co-Chairpersons of the CB, Mr Jeff Kauffman (U.S.A.) and Mr Martin Paish (Canada). A total of 78 members from the two Contracting Parties (85 in 2017) were represented at the Session.
- 120. The Commission **CONSIDERED** the recommendations made by the CB088 from its 2018 report (IPHC-2018-CB088-R) and provided comment or endorsement as specified below.
- 121. The Commission NOTED the CB proposed fishing period (season) dates for the commercial fishery:a) Opening: 10 March 2018
  - b) Closing: no earlier than 7 November, with emphasis on the longest season possible.
- 122. The Commission **NOTED** the CB proposed TCEY catch limits for the 2018 fishing period as provided in <u>Table 4</u>.

IPHC Regulatory Area	Catch limit (TCEY)	Votes
	(Mlbs)	
2A	1.47	USA: In favour 42, Against 4
ZA	1.47	Canada: Abstained
2B	7.25	Canada: In favour 31, Against 0
2D	1.25	USA: In favour 0, Against 44, 3 Abstained
2C	6.58	USA: In favour 42, Against 4
20	0.38	Canada: Abstained
3A	12.66	USA: In favour 42, Against 4

Table 4. Conference Board (CB) recommended TCEY catch limits for 2018.

		Canada: Abstained
3B	3.51	USA: In favour 42, Against 4
30	5.51	Canada: Abstained
4A	1.76	USA: In favour 42, Against 4
4A	1.70	Canada: Abstained
4B	1.30	USA: In favour 42, Against 4
4D	1.50	Canada: Abstained
4CDE	3.69	USA: In favour 42, Against 4
4CDE	5.09	Canada: Abstained
Total (IPHC Convention Area)	38.22	

# 14. REPORT OF THE 23<sup>RD</sup> SESSION OF THE IPHC PROCESSOR ADVISORY BOARD (PAB023)

- 123. The Commission **NOTED** the Report of the 23<sup>rd</sup> Session of the IPHC Processor Advisory Board (PAB023) (IPHC-2018-PAB023-R) which was presented by the Chairperson of the PAG, Mr Robert Fraumeni (Canada). A total of 20 member companies (19 in 2017) attended the Session (7 from Canada and 12 from the U.S.A.).
- 124. The Commission **CONSIDERED** the recommendations made by the PAB023 from its 2018 report (IPHC-2018-PAB023-R) and provided comment or endorsement as specified below.
- 125. The Commission **NOTED** the PAB proposed fishing period (season) dates for the commercial fishery:
  - a) Opening: 24 March 2018
  - b) Closing: 01 November
  - c) IPHC Regulatory Area 2A Directed Commercial: 27 June, 11 July, 25 July, 8 August, 22 August, 5 September, and 19 September.
- 126. The Commission **NOTED** the PAB proposed TCEY catch limits for the 2018 fishing period as provided in <u>Table 5</u>.

 Table 5. Processor Advisory Board (PAB) recommended TCEY catch limits for 2018 [In favour=10; Against=7; Abstain=1]

IPHC Regulatory Area	Catch limit (TCEY) (mlbs)
2A	1.47
2B	6.08
2C	6.35
3A	12.07
3B	3.27
4A	1.75
4B	1.28
4CDE	3.62
Total (IPHC Convention Area)	35.89

# **15. OTHER BUSINESS**

### 15.1 Catch limits

127. The Commission **AGREED** that due to the lack of agreement on catch limits for 2018, that the status quo catch limits set for the 2017 fishing periods will apply for 2018, until such a time as the Contracting Parties apply more restrictive measures as permitted in the IPHC Convention.

### 128. The Commission AGREED that:

- a) that a meeting of Commissioners be convened as soon as possible to initiate discussion of alternatives to the current method of stock distribution modelling (formerly apportionment).
- b) to consider how any such work will be linked to the MSAB.

# 129. The Commission **NOTED** the following statements from Canada (see <u>Table 6</u> for Canada's 2018 *suggested* catch limits for their respective IPHC Regulatory Area):

"There was general agreement between Canada and the United States that we needed to reduce harvest levels in 2018 and that we should be targeting a fishing intensity at the IPHC's reference level of SPR 46% by 2019. Canada and the United States agreed that we should take an initial step in 2018 in moving from the realized 2017 SPR level of 40% to a lower level of fishing intensity. There was not agreement though on how much to reduce fishing intensity, nor was there agreement on how the reductions should occur in each Regulatory Area.

It is clear that not all Regions have responded in the same manner to changes in fishing intensity. Since 2006 total removals in Region 2 (Regulatory Areas 2A, 2B, and 2C) declined by 46% while Region 3 removals (Areas 3A, and 3B) declined by 62%. Despite notable reductions in Region 3 removals, the Secretariat estimates that the coast-wide proportion of biomass in Region 3 has decreased by 18%. In contrast, Region 2's proportion of biomass has increased by 15% during the same time period (Table 6A, IPHC-2018-AM094-09).

In response to the 2017 stock assessment Canada has agreed to take a significant initial step in reducing the 2018 TCEY in Area 2B from 8.3 million pounds to 7.1 million pounds. Canada is taking this step in reducing its impact on the resource primarily due a lack of recruits entering the population from a number of year classes. This lack of recruits is very concerning to Canada. Canada anticipates that further reductions of the catch limit will be required across all Regulatory Areas in 2019.

Canada is very concerned that the US will only be reducing its 2018 catch limits 7% (2.3 million pounds) from 2017 levels, while Canada intends to reduce catch limits by 15% (1.2 million pounds). Canada represents 19% of the coast-wide harvest; reductions must be more widespread.

Over the years Canada has identified a number of reasons that it has not accepted the coastwide stock distribution modelling methodology as a biologically defensible or acceptable method for defining Regulatory Area allocations. Canada notes that apportionment values have never served as the adopted catch limit in 2B (and several other regulatory areas due in large part to the lack of support from Canada and some US constituents for this methodology.;

Canada recommends that use of the current stock distribution modelling methodology for generating advice on Regulatory Area catch limits be discontinued, and that a more appropriate alternative can be found.

Canada agrees that the MSE Program of Work should deliver recommendations on alternate stock distribution strategies by the 2021 Annual Meeting.

It is proposed that, as an interim measure, reference catch limits generated by staff for Regulatory Areas be based on proportions derived from the FCEY values that the Commission has negotiated and agreed to in recent years. It is proposed to use the 2013 – 2017 period as the basis of determining interim proportions. This period is the most recent reflection of fishery dynamics and is also the point from which catch sharing plans in Alaska were established, meaning that what is included in the FCEYs agreed to during that period is stable.

This is the first year that the each Regulatory Area will be managing to a TCEY limit. As both Area 2C and 3A have substantial recreational fisheries that was not previously included in FCEY limits it may require in-season monitoring of these recreational fisheries to ensure that the total TCEY is not exceeded.

Canada's Commissioners looks forward to working with their United States colleagues as we have done in the past to resolve this issue. It is very unfortunate that Canada and the United States were not able to agree upon TCEY catch limits for 2018. We view this as a failure in the process and hope that in the future that we will be able to reach a consensus on harvest levels as the Parties have done historically."

# 130. The Commission **NOTED** the following statements from the United States of America (see <u>Table 6</u> for the USA 2018 *suggested* catch limits for their respective IPHC Regulatory Areas):

"The US has been conservative in setting catch limits below or at reference levels in recent years, but since the switch to the coastwise model Canada has repeatedly set catch limits above staff recommendations, the blue line or the Commission identified reference level-derived catch limits—by 11 million total over the past seven years. We understand that Canada rejects the current apportionment strategy, but surveyed distribution identifies that 11.3% of the coastwise spawning biomass is in Area 2B, yet Canada supports setting the Area 2B catch limit at 20% of the coastwise total. The disproportional harvest out of Area 2B cannot be good for the resource, nor is it equitable to harvesters in other areas. Area 2 has a high abundance of large fish—the spawners needed to rebuild the stock—and being conservative in 2B is important for the health of the stock overall.

We can argue about the scientific basis to apportionment, but there is no basis for arguing that the survey is not science, and again—Canada's harvest out of 2B is not proportional to the surveyed abundance of O32 biomass in the 2B area.

Both sides agree that reductions are necessary. The US suggests a coast wide policy (with the exception of 2A, where the survey was to some degree influenced by a hypoxia event and the change of survey period timing) of setting the 2018 TCEY half way between the 2017 adopted catch limits and the catch limits associated with the 2018 SPR46 reference level. Canada rejects this approach and wants larger reductions in some Alaska areas. Because Canada's catch limits have been chronically over the limits associated with reference levels and are disproportionate to the abundance of 032 biomass in Area 2B (20% vs 11.3%), and because indices in the various areas reflect very different stock responses, the US does not support the approach suggested by Canada. We also note that the majority of stakeholders on the PAB and the CB adopted a coastwise approach similar to what the US Commissioners are proposing."

131. The Commission **NOTED** that the *suggested* national catch limits for a total TCEY of 37.2 Mlbs (39.0 Mlbs total mortality) in 2018 (<u>Table 6</u>) would be considered a "fish-down" strategy, with a 93% risk of a further decline over the coming year (<u>Table 7</u>). This level of harvest is estimated to correspond to an SPR of 41%, a higher level of fishing intensity that than corresponding to the reference level (46%), but slightly less fishing intensity than the value estimated to have occurred during 2017 (40%).

	2A	<b>2B</b>	2C	<b>3</b> A	<b>3B</b>	<b>4</b> A	<b>4B</b>	4CDE	Total
O26 Non-FCEY									
Commercial discards	0.02	0.15	NA	NA	0.18	0.06	0.03	0.02	0.46
Bycatch	0.11	0.23	0.02	1.01	0.45	0.29	0.20	1.96	4.26
Recreational (+ discards)	NA	NA	1.43	1.86	0.01	0.02	0.00	0.00	3.31
Subsistence	NA	0.41	0.44	0.22	0.01	0.01	0.00	0.05	1.14
Total Non-FCEY	0.13	0.78	1.89	3.09	0.65	0.37	0.23	2.04	9.18
O26 FCEY									
Commercial discard	NA	NA	0.07	0.32	NA	NA	NA	NA	0.39
Recreational (+ discards)	0.48	0.97	0.81	1.79	NA	NA	NA	NA	4.05
Subsistence	0.03	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	0.03
Commercial Landings	0.69	5.35	3.57	7.35	2.62	1.37	1.05	1.58	23.57
Total FCEY	1.19	6.32	4.45	9.45	2.62	1.37	1.05	1.58	28.04

**Table 6**. Catch table projected for the 2018 *suggested* catch limits introduced separately by each Contracting Party for their respective IPHC Regulatory Areas at the AM094. All values reported in millions of net pounds. Table produced following the IPHC Annual Meeting on 26 January 2018.

						II	PHC-	-2018-	-AM0	94–R
TCEY	1.32	7.10	6.34	12.54	3.27	1.74	1.28	3.62	37.21	
<u>U26</u>										
Commercial discards	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.02	0.01	0.00	0.00	0.05	
Bycatch	0.00	0.02	0.00	0.42	0.44	0.11	0.01	0.79	1.79	
Total U26	0.00	0.03	0.00	0.43	0.46	0.12	0.01	0.79	1.83	
Total Mortality	1.32	7.13	6.34	12.97	3.73	1.86	1.29	4.41	39.04	

**Table 7**. Final decision table of 2018 yield alternatives (columns) and risk metrics (rows). Values in the table represent the probability, in "times out of 100" of a particular risk. Table produced following the IPHC Annual Meeting on 26 January 2018.

		2018 Alternative	No removals							Reference: SPR=46%					Suggested		Status quo			_
		Total removals (M lb)	0.0	11.8	21.8	28.8	29.8	30.8	31.8	32.8	33.8	34.8	35.8	37.3	39.0	41.8	42.6	51.8	61.9	1
		TCEY (M Ib)	0.0	10.0	20.0	27.0	28.0	29.0	30.0	31.0	32.0	33.0	34.0	35.5	37.2	40.0	40.8	50.0	60.0	1
		Fishing intensity	F <sub>100%</sub>	F <sub>73%</sub>	F <sub>58%</sub>	F <sub>50%</sub>	F <sub>49%</sub>	F <sub>48%</sub>	F <sub>47%</sub>	F <sub>46%</sub>	F <sub>45%</sub>	F <sub>44%</sub>	F <sub>43%</sub>	F <sub>42%</sub>	F <sub>41%</sub>	F <sub>39%</sub>	F <sub>38%</sub>	F <sub>32%</sub>	F <sub>27%</sub>	
	Fi	shing intensity interval	-	61-84%	45-73%	37-67%	36-66%	36-65%	35-65%	34-64%	33-63%	32-63%	32-62%	31-61%	30-60%	28-58%	27-57%	23-53%	19-48%	
	in 2019	is less than 2018	1	3	24	59	64	69	74	78	81	85	87	91	93	98	>99	>99	>99	а
		is 5% less than 2018	<1	<1	<1	2	2	3	4	5	7	9	11	14	19	29	34	69	96	b
Stock Trend	in 2020	is less than 2018	<1	1	14	46	52	57	62	67	71	76	80	85	88	95	98	>99	>99	с
(spawning biomass)	IN 2020	is 5% less than 2018	<1	<1	1	9	11	14	18	21	25	29	34	41	48	61	68	94	>99	d
	in 2021	is less than 2018	<1	2	23	59	63	68	72	76	79	83	86	90	92	97	99	>99	>99	е
	111 202 1	is 5% less than 2018	<1	<1	5	27	32	36	41	46	50	55	59	66	72	83	89	99	>99	f
	in 2019	is less than 30%	3	4	5	6	6	7	7	7	7	7	7	8	8	9	9	11	15	g
		is less than 20%	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	1	h
Stock Status	in 2020	is less than 30%	2	2	4	6	6	6	7	7	8	8	9	9	10	12	13	21	32	i
(Spawning biomass)	in 2020	is less than 20%	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	1	1	j
	in 2021	is less than 30%	1	1	4	7	8	8	9	10	11	12	13	15	17	21	23	37	54	k
		is less than 20%	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	<1	1	1	2	7	1
		is less than 2018	<1	<1	7	33	38	43	49	55	60	64	68	71	73	78	80	89	97	m
	in 2019	is 10% less than 2018	<1	<1	3	23	26	30	34	38	43	48	53	59	63	72	76	82	92	n
Fishery Trend		is less than 2018	<1	<1	10	38	43	49	54	59	63	67	70	73	75	79	81	91	98	0
(TCEY)	in 2020	is 10% less than 2018	<1	<1	6	27	31	36	40	45	50	54	59	64	67	74	77	84	95	р
		is less than 2018	<1	<1	14	44	50	55	59	63	67	69	72	74	76	81	83	93	>99	q
	in 2021	is 10% less than 2018	<1	<1	9	34	38	43	48	52	56	60	63	67	70	75	78	86	99	r
Fishery Status (Fishing intensity)	in 2018	is above $F_{46\%}$	0	<1	4	29	33	38	43	50	54	60	64	69	72	77	80	87	95	s

# 15.2 IPHC meetings calendar (2018-20)

- 132. The Commission **NOTED** paper IPHC-2018-AM094-22 which provided an opportunity to consider the draft IPHC meetings calendar (2018-20).
- 133. The Commission **NOTED** the offer by the United States of America to host the 96<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting in 2020 in Sitka, Alaska, U.S.A. The IPHC Secretariat shall work with the hosts to determine the likely financial and logistical implications and for these to be reported back to the Commission for inter-sessional endorsement.
- 134. The Commission **ADOPTED** the proposed dates and places for the meetings of the Commission and its subsidiary bodies, as provided in <u>Appendix VII</u>.

# 15.3 News release

135. **NOTING** the IPHC Secretariat's proposal for two news releases subsequent to the 94<sup>th</sup> Annual Meeting the Commission **AGREED** to the release of an initial news release on 26 January 2018 announcing the 2018 catch limits and fishing periods, and a subsequent, more detailed news release within 14 days of the close of the Session.

# 15.4 Election of a Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson

136. The Commission **NOTED** that the term of the current Chairperson, Dr James Balsiger (U.S.A.) is due to expire at the closing of the current Session, and as per Rule 9 of the IPHC Rules of Procedure (2017) the Commission is required to elect a new Chairperson for the next year.

- 137. **NOTING** Rule 9 of the IPHC Rules of Procedure (2017), the Commission **CALLED** for nominations for the newly vacated position of Chairperson of the IPHC for the next year. Mr Paul Ryall (Canada) was nominated, seconded, and **ELECTED** as Chairperson of the IPHC for the next year.
- 138. The Commission **NOTED** that the term of the current Vice-Chairperson, Mr Paul Ryall (Canada) is due to expire at the closing of the current Session, and as per Rule 9 of the IPHC Rules of Procedure (2017) the Commission is required to elect a new Vice-Chairperson for the next year.
- 139. **NOTING** Rule 9 of the Rules of Procedure (2017), the Commission **CALLED** for nominations for the newly vacated position of Vice-Chairperson of the IPHC for the next year. Dr James Balsiger (U.S.A.) was nominated, seconded, and **ELECTED** as Vice-Chairperson of the IPHC for the next year.

# 16. REVIEW OF THE DRAFT AND ADOPTION OF THE REPORT OF THE 94<sup>TH</sup> SESSION OF THE IPHC ANNUAL MEETING (AM094)

- 140. The Commission **AGREED** that the Draft Report of the AM094 shall be distributed to the Contracting Parties for a 10-day comment period, before being recirculated for a further 10-day review period (or as needed), as a consolidated version with edits from both Parties. Once agreement has been reached on the edits proposed, the report shall be considered and adopted via correspondence.
- 141. The Commission **REQUESTED** that the IPHC Secretariat finalise and publish the IPHC *Pacific Halibut Fishery Regulations (2018)* no later than 28 February 2018, **NOTING** that only minor editorial and formatting changes are permitted beyond the decisions made by the Commission at the AM094.
- 142. The report of the 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (IPHC-2018-AM094-R) was **ADOPTED** via correspondence on 19 February 2018, including the consolidated set of recommendations and requests arising from AM094, provided at <u>Appendix VIII</u>.

# APPENDIX I LIST OF PARTICIPANTS FOR THE 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)

Commission Officers						
Chairperson	Vice-Chairperson					
Dr James Balsiger (United States of America)	Mr Paul <b>Ryall</b> (Canada)					

Comm	issioners
Canada	United States of America
Mr Paul <b>Ryall</b>	Dr James <b>Balsiger</b>
Mr Jacob (Jake) Vanderheide	Mr Robert Alverson
Mr Ted Assu	Ms Linda <b>Behnken</b>

Advisors/experts					
Mr Neil <b>Davis</b> – Policy Advisor	Dr Christopher Rogers - Alternate				
Mr Adam <b>Keizer</b> – Policy Advisor	Dr C. Colin <b>Brinkman</b> – Financial Advisor				
Mr Allen (Rob) Kronlund – Scientific Advisor	Ms Rachel <b>Baker</b> – Policy Advisor				
Mr Shane <b>Petersen</b> – Policy Advisor	Mr John <b>Lepore</b> – Legal Advisor				
	Mr Glenn <b>Merrill</b> – Policy Advisor				
	Dr Carey McGilliard – Scientific Advisor				
	Mr Brian <b>McTague</b> – Legal Advisor				

	Observers	
Participant	Organisation	Email
Susan Adair	Dana F. Besecker Company	susan@dfbcompany.com
Lyle Almond	Lower Elwha Klallam Tribe	lyle.almond@elwha.org
Matthew Alward	Alward Fisheries LLC	matt@bulletproofnets.com
Phil Anderson	Pacific Fishery Management Council	pmand001@comcast.net
Breena Apgar-Kurtz	Lummi Nation	breenaak@lummi-nsn.gov
Chuck Ashcroft	Sport Fishing Advisory Board	chuckashcroft@telus.net
Nazary Basargin	K-Bay Fisheries Association	nibasargin@gmail.com
Josif Basargin	K-Bay Fisheries Association	nibasargin@gmail.com
Nikola Basargin	K-Bay Fisheries Association	nibasargin@gmail.com
John Beath	Puget Sound Anglers	jbeath@gmail.com
Esther Bennett	Adak Community Development Corp	candebennett@msn.com
Robert Bennett	Secretariat of the Haida Nation	robert.bennett@haidanation.com
Jeff Berger	E&E Foods	jeffb@eefoods.com
Dana Besecker	Dana F. Besecker Company	dana@dfbcompany.com
Tyler Besecker	Dana F. Besecker Company	tyler@dfbcompany.com
Owen Bird	Sport Fishing Institute of BC	birdo@sportfishing.bc.ca
Kathryn Blair	NOAA-Fisheries	kathryn.blair@noaa.gov
Doug Bowen	Alaska Boats & Permits, Inc.	doug@alaskaboat.com
David Boyes	Arbegar Fishing Co. Ltd.	mcboyes@telus.net
Tiare Boyes	Arbegar Fishing Co. Ltd.	timcourtier@gmail.com
Joe Bratt	Northwest Farm Credit Services	josephbratt@gmail.com
David Brindle	Pacific Seafood	dbrindle@gmail.com
Ted Brookman	BC Wildlife Federation	tedbrookman6@gmail.com
Aaron Brooks	Jamestown S'Klallam Tribe	abrooks@jamestowntribe.org
Mick Buell	Oregon Coastal Charter Association	norwester@garibaldicharters.com
Bernie Burkholder	F/V Northern Endurance, LLC	bernieburkholder@gmail.com

<b>_</b>		IPHC-2016-AM094-R
Gregory Busch	NOAA OLE	greg.busch@noaa.gov
Ann Bussell	Fisheries & Oceans Canada	Ann.Bussell@dfo-mpo.gc.ca
Russell Cameron	UFAWU- Unifour	russelljcameron@yahoo.ca
Barron Carswell	BC Ministry of Agriculture	Barron.Carswell@gov.bc.ca
Gregg Casad	USCG District 13	gregg.w.casad@uscg.mil
Brett Cheney	Northwest Farm Credit Services	brett.cheney@farm.credit.com
Paul Clampitt	Fishing Vessel Owners' Association	pfishcl@gmail.com
Tim Courtier	Genday Fisheries	timcourtier@gmail.com
David Croonquist	Puget Sound Anglers/Coastal	dcroonquist@gmail.com
-	Conservation Assoc.	
Craig Cross	Aleutian Spray Fisheries	craigc@starboats.com
John Crowley	Fishing Vessel Owners' Association	pacificseadancer@gmail.com
Mary Crowley	Pacific Ocean Fisheries, Inc	pacificseadancer@gmail.com
Michele Culver	Washington Department of Fish &	Michele.Culver@dfw.wa.gov
	Wildlife	
Dick Curran	F/V Cherokee	seaward99835@yahoo.com
Matthew Damiano	Northwest Indian Fisheries	mdamiano@nwifc.org
	Commission	
Douglas Daugert	Sport Fishing Advisory Board	kumdis2@haidagwaii.ca
Peter De Greef	British Columbia Tuna Fisherman's	peterjdegreef@hotmail.com
	Association	
Robert Dennis	Lummi Nation	Not provided
Patrick DePoe	Makah Tribe	Patrick.depoe@makah.com
Philip Drage	F/V Coho Inc	dragesl@gmail.com
Angel Drobnica	APICDA	adrobnica@apicda.com
Carl Edgar	Island Marine Aquatic Working Group	smorin.imawg@gmail.com
Robin Ehlke	Pacific Fishery Management Council	Robin.Ehlke@noaa.gov
Joshua Etherton	Quileute Natural Resources	joshua.etherton@quileutenation.org
Craig Evans	Petersburg Vessel Owner's Association	halibut@gci.net
James Fall	Alaska Department of Fish & Game	jim.fall@alaska.gov
Mark Fina	United States Seafoods	mfina@usseafoods.net
Mike Flores	Homer Charter Association	fishninilchik@gmail.com
Dave Fraser	Adak Community Development Corp	dfraser@olympus.net
Robert Fraumeni	FAS Seafood	rghf@fasseafood.com
Bruce Gabrys	Gabrys & Company, Inc.	gabryscpa@mtaonline.net
Yongwen Gao	Makah Fisheries Management	gaoy@olypen.com
Tom Gemmell	Halibut Coalition	halibutcoalition@gmail.com
Jason Gobin	Tulalip Tribes	jasongobin@tulaliptribes-nsn.gov
Jonathan Gonzalez	Pacific Seafood	jgonzalez@pacseafood.com
Tyler Goodnight	Northport Fisheries	tyler@northportfisheries.com
Keith Goodnight	Northport Fisheries	keith@northportfisheries.com
Joanna Grebel	California Department of Fish &	Joanna.Grebel@wildlife.ca.gov
	Wildlife	sound. Greber@wnume.ca.gov
Angus Grout	Gulf Troll Association	rommel@telus.net
Jennifer Hagen	Quileute Natural Resources	jennifer.hagen@quileutenation.org
Bruce Hale	FAS Seafood Producers Inc	brucye@fasseafood.com
Shane Halverson	North Pacific Seafoods	shaneh@npsi.us
Kathy Hansen	SE AK Fishermen's Alliance	seafa@gci.net
Ed Hansen	SE AK Fishermen's Alliance	<u>seafa@gci.net</u>
Randy Harder	Point no Point Treaty Council	rharder@pnptc.org

		IPHC-2018-AM094-R
Trent Hartill	Alaska Department of Fish & Game	trent.hartill@alaska.gov
Joel Harvey	Bellingham Cold Storage	joel.harvey@bellcold.com
James Hasbrouck	Alaska Department of Fish & Game	james.hasbrouck@alaska.gov
Charles Hawks	Seafood Producers Cooperative	fvshake@aol.com
Kurtis Hayne	Marine Stewardship Council	kurtis.hayne@msc.org
Christian Heath	Oregon Department of Fish & Wildlife	christian.t.heath@state.or.us
Alan Heather	Quinault Pride Seafood	aheather@quinault.org
Terry Henshaw	Annieville Halibut Association	tonic1949@gmail.com
Russell Hepfer	Lower Elwha Tribe	russell.hepfer@elwha.com
Nick Heras	Seven Seas Fish Co.	nheras@7seas.ca
David Herrera	Skokomish Indian Tribe	dherrera@skokomish.org
Lenny Herzog	Aleutian Sable	herzog.lenny@gmail.com
John Holloway	Recreational Fishing Alliance-Oregon	rfaoregon@comcast.net
Ken Hoyt	Icicle Seafoods	duffh@iciclleseafoods.com
Jim Hubbard	Kruzof Fisheries	jim@kruzoffisheries.com
Dan Hull	North Pacific Fishery Management	danhullak@gmail.com
	Council	
Caitlin Imaki	NOAA-Fisheries	Caitlin.imaki@noaa.gov
Kurt Iverson	NOAA-Fisheries	Kurt.iverson@noaa.gov
Gerald James	Lummi Nation	Geraldj@lummi-nsn.gov
James Johnson	Deep Sea Fishermen's Union	jj.deepseafishermensunion@gmail.com
Richard Johnson	F/V Miss Alison	rickjohnson77@comcast.net
Ed Johnstone	Quinault Indian Nation	ejohnsto@quinault.org
Steve Joner	Makah Tribe	gofish@olypen.com
Rob Jones	Northwest Indian Fisheries	rjones@nwifc.org
	Commission	
Jeff Kauffman	St. Paul Fishing Company	jeff@spfishco.com
James Kearns	Fairweather Adventures at Glacier Bay	jim@fairweatheradventures.net
Jeff Kelton	Peter Pan Seafoods	jeffk@ppsf.com
Jessica Keplinger	Icicle Seafoods	jessiek@icicleseafoods.com
Rick Koso	Adak Community Development Corp	acdc@adaktu.net
Sandra Krause	Pacific Fishery Management Council	Sandra.Krause@noaa.gov
Gerry Kristianson	Sport Fishing Advisory Board	gerrykr@telus.net
Patrick Lane	Sea Lanes Inc / Snowy Lanes Fisheries	patrickhlane907@gmail.com
Donald Lane	F/V Predator	donlane71@gmail.com
Robin Lane	F/V Predator	rjlgranny@gmail.com
Tyler Lappetito	F/V Jewel Sea	tlappetito@gmail.com
Debra Lekanof	Swinomish Tribe	dlekanof@swinomish.nsn.us
Phillip Lestenkof	Central Bering Sea Fishermen's Association	plestenkof@cbsfa.com
Maddie Lightsey	Alaska Boats & Permits, Inc.	doug@alaskaboat.com
Layton Lockett	City of Adak	llockett@adak-ak.gov
Frank Lockhart	NOAA-Fisheries	Frank.lockhart@noaa.gov
Lorraine Loomis	Swinomish Tribe	lloomis@skagitcoop.org
Craig Lowenberg	Arctic Sun Fisheries	craig@craiglowenberg.com
Dorothy Lowman	Lowman and Associates	dmlowman01@comcast.net
Gary MacWilliams	Nooksack Tribe	gmacwilliams@nooksack-nsn.gov
Tom Marking	Recreational Fishing Alliance -	tmmarking@sbcglobal.net
	Northern CA	
Mary Marking	Retired	tmmarking@sbcglobal.net

1	n	II IIC-2010-Alvi094-K
Gordon Martin	South Vancouver Island Anglers Coalition	gemartin@telus.net
Lynn Mattes	Oregon Department of Fish & Wildlife	lynn.mattes@state.or.us
Larry Mayes	Adak Community Development Corp	acdc@adaktu.net
Scott Mazzone	Quinault Indian Nation	smazzone@quinault.org
Heather McCarty	170 Degrees West	hdmccarty@gmail.com
Charles McEldowney	Icicle Seafoods	charlesm@icicleseafoods.com
Marjorie	Icicle Seafoods	charlesm@icicleseafoods.com
McEldowney		
Caroline McKnight	California Department of Fish & Wildlife	caroline.mcknight@wildlife.ca.gov
Brad McLean	French Creek Seafood Ltd	brad@frenchcreek.ca
Shawn McManus	Deep Sea Fishermen's Union	shawn.mcmanus@yahoo.com
Myron Melovidov	St. Paul Fishermen's Association	mmelovidov@cbsfa.com
Ray Melovidov	Central Bering Sea Fishermen's	raymelovidov@cbsfa.com
	Association	
Ricardo Merculief	F/V Safe Haven	aleutsurfer@gmail.com
Scott Meyer	Alaska Department of Fish & Game	scott.meyer@alaska.gov
Malcolm Milne	North Pacific Fisheries Association	milnemarine@yahoo.com
Steven Minor	Waterfront Associates	steve@wafro.com
Brad Mirau	Aero Trading Co Ltd	brad@aerotrading.ca
Gloria Moore	Atomoblue LLC	atomoblue@comcast.net
Joe Morelli	Seafood Producers Cooperative	jmorelli@spcsales.com
Carl Nordmann	S.M. Products (B.C.) Ltd	carl@halibut.ca
Per Odegaard	Fishing Vessel Owners' Association	vanseeodegaard@hotmail.com
Mike Okoniewski	Pacific Seafood	mokoniewski@pacseafood.com
Kristian Olsen	F/V Lorelei II	kristiansolsen@gmail.com
Megan O'Neil	Petersburg Vessel Owner's Association	meganoneil7@yahoo.com
Martin Paish	Sport Fishing Institute of BC	martinpaish1@gmail.com
Melanie Parker	California Department of Fish & Wildlife	melanie.parker@wildlife.ca.gov
Peggy Parker	Halibut Association of North America	peggyparker616@gmail.com
Joe Petersen	Makah Tribe	joe.petersen@makah.com
Torin Pfundt	F/V Haley Marie	fishingrmk@gmail.com
Wilfred Philips	Pacific Halibut Management	wildyukongold@dccnet.com
······································	Association	
Lyle Pierce	Diamond Fishing Ltd	lyle_p@shaw.ca
Andrey Polushkin	K-Bay Fisheries	fvconquestandy@gmail.com
Landry Price	Yukon Delta Fisheries Dev. Assn	landry.ydfda@gmail.com
Heather Reed	Washingtion Department of Fish & Wildlife	Heather.Reed@dfw.wa.gov
Matt Robinson	Bristol Bay Economic Development	matt@bbedc.com
	Corporation	
Will Rogers	Icicle Seafoods	williamr@icicleseafoods.com
Jose Roques	Bellingham Cold Storage	jose.roques@bellcold.com
Christa Rusel	A-Tlegay Fisheries Society	christarusel@shawcable.com
Alyssa Russell	Alaska Longline Fishermen's Association	alfa.outreach@gmail.com
Esther Sample	Fisherman	quintonsample@gmail.com
Quinton Sample	Fisherman	quintonsample@gmail.com

		IPHC-2018-AM094-K
Jonathan Sawin	Westport Charterboat Association	jonathansawin@gmail.com
Peter Schell	Dock Street Brokers	peter@dockstreetbrokers.com
Jeffrey Schoknecht	USCG District 17	Jeffrey.J.Schoknecht@uscg.mil
Bud Schuler	Pacific Wild Fishing Inc	egsfishing@gmail.com
Joe Schumacker	Quinault Indian Nation	jschumacker@quinault.org
Martin Schuster	Alaska Department of Fish & Game	martin.schuster@alaska.gov
Chad See	Freezer Longline Coalition	chadsee@freezerlongline.biz
John Sevier	International Seafoods	john.sevier@isa-ak.com
Mike Sharrah	Adak Community Development Corp	acdc@adaktu.net
Bill Shaw	West Coast Fishing Guide Association	bill@wfms.ca
Rebecca Skinner	Alaska Whitefish Trawlers Association	execdir@alaskawhitefishtrawlers.org
Miles Smith	Dana F. Besecker Company	miles@dfbcompany.com
Maggie Sommer	Oregon Department of Fish & Wildlife	maggie.sommer@state.or.us
Donald Spigelmyre	Icicle Seafoods	dons@icicleseafoods.com
Chris Sporer	Pacific Halibut Management	chris.sporer@phma.ca
chills Sporer	Association	
Jan Standaert	Deep Sea Fishermen's Union	j_standaert@hotmail.com
Robert Stanley	Pacific Halibut Management	rubblefish@shaw.ca
	Association	
Noah Sunflower	Alaska Marine Conservation Council	noah@akmarine.org
Simeon Swetzof	Aleut Community of St. Paul	swetzof@hotmail.com
Miki Takada	Marine Stewardship Council	miki.takada@msc.org
Clem Tillion	Aleut Enterprises	tillionc@xyz.net
Blake Tipton	S.M. Products (B.C.) Ltd	blake@halibut.ca
Chuck Tracy	Pacific Fishery Management Council	Chuck.Tracy@noaa.gov
Mike Turner	BC Ministry of Agriculture	michael.r.turner@gov.bc.ca
Bruce Turris	Canadian Groundfish Research and	bruceturris@shaw.ca
	Conservation Society	
Chet Tweed	Quinault Indian Nation	chet.tweed@quinault.org
Nate Tyler	Makah Tribe	nate.tyler@makah.com
Herb van Grootel	Steveston Halibut Association	herb.vg@telus.net
Colleen Vanderheide	Pacific Halibut Management	jcheide@telus.net
	Association	
Abigail Welch	Port Gamble S'Klallam Tribe	awelch@pgst.nsn.us
Jim Whitethorn	2C West Brother Group	kivok4@aol.com
Tandy Wilbur	Swinomish Tribe	tandywilbur@gmail.com
Gary Williamson	Pacific Halibut Management	riverone@telus.net
	Association	
Steve Wilson	Coastal Trollers Association	jamesislandfish@gmail.com
Ken Wing	K. and M. Enterprises LTD.	kwing@dccnet.com
Brooke Winger	F/V Safe Haven	brookeawinger@hotmail.com
Dan Wolford	Coastside Fishing Club	dan.wolford@comcast.net
Chris Woodley	Groundfish Forum	chrisw@seanet.com
John Woodruff	Icicle Seafoods	johnw@icicleseafoods.com
Robert Wurm	Alaskan Leader Fisheries	rob@alaskanleader.com
Phillip Wyman	Sitka Sablefish and Halibut Marketing	philwyman@hotmail.com
	Association	
Richard Yamada	Alaska Charter Association	richard@alaskareel.com
Jackie Yamada	Juneau Charter Boat Operators	jackie@alaskareel.com
	Association	

Marci Yaremko	California Department of Fish & Wildlife	marci.yaremko@wildlife.ca.gov
Phil Young	Canadian Fishing Company	phil.young@canfisco.com

Participant	Email	
Dr David Wilson	Executive Director	david@iphc.int
Mr Stephen Keith	Assistant Director, and	steve@iphc.int
	Branch Manager, Fisheries Policy	
Mr Michael Larsen	Branch Manager (CFO), Administrative Services	mike@iphc.int
Ms Jamie Goen	Branch Manager, Fisheries Statistics and Services	jamie@iphc.int
Mr Keith Jernigan	Branch Manager, Information Technology and Database	keith@iphc.int
	Services	
Dr Josep Planas	Branch Manager, Biological and Ecosystem Sciences	josep@iphc.int
Ms Tamara Briggie	Administrative Coordinator	tamara@iphc.int
Ms Kelly Chapman	Administrative Assistant	kellyc@iphc.int
Mr Claude Dykstra	Research Biologist	claude@iphc.int
Ms Lara Erikson	Commercial Fisheries Data Manager	lara@iphc.int
Ms Tracee Geernaert	Survey Manager	tracee@iphc.int
Dr Allan Hicks	Quantitative Scientist	allan@iphc.int
Mr Tom Kong	Canada Port Sampler Supervisor	tom@iphc.int
Dr Timothy Loher	Research Scientist	tim@iphc.int
Ms Jessica Marx	Port Sampler, Homer, AK, USA	
Mr Eric Soderlund	Survey Vessel Operations Coordinator	eric@iphc.int
Dr Ian Stewart	Quantitative Scientist	ian@iphc.int
Mr Jay Walker	Computer Systems Manager	jay@iphc.int
Dr Ray Webster	Biometrician	ray@iphc.int

# **IPHC Secretariat**

# **APPENDIX II**

# AGENDA FOR THE 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)

Date: 22–26 January 2018 Location: Portland, Oregon, U.S.A. Venue: Hilton Portland & Executive Tower Time: 22<sup>nd</sup>: 09:00-17:30; 23-26: 09:00-17:00 daily Chairperson: Dr. James Balsiger (United States of America) Vice-Chairperson: Mr. Paul Ryall (Canada)

- 1. OPENING OF THE SESSION
- 2. ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA AND ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE SESSION
- 3. UPDATE ON ACTIONS ARISING FROM THE 93<sup>rd</sup> ANNUAL MEETING AND THE 93<sup>rd</sup> INTERIM MEETING
- 4. **REPORT OF THE IPHC SECRETARIAT (2017)**
- 5. FISHERY STATISTICS (2017)

## 6. STOCK STATUS OF PACIFIC HALIBUT (2017) & HARVEST DECISION TABLE (2018)

- 6.1 Fishery Independent Setline Survey (FISS) design and implementation in 2017, including current and future expansions
- 6.2 Space-time modelling of survey data (WPUE; survey expansion results, etc.)
- 6.3 Data overview and Stock assessment (2017), and draft harvest decision table (2018)
- 6.4 Pacific halibut catch tables (2018)

### 7. MANAGEMENT STRATEGY EVALUATION

- 7.1 IPHC Management Strategy Evaluation: update
- 7.2 Report of the 10<sup>th</sup> IPHC Management Strategy Advisory Board (MSAB10)
- 7.3 Review of fishery goals and objectives: Commission directive

### 8. REGULATORY PROPOSALS FOR 2018

- 8.1 IPHC Secretariat regulatory proposals
- 8.2 Contracting Party (agency) regulatory proposals
- 8.3 Other Stakeholder regulatory proposals
- 8.4 Stakeholder statements

### 9. CONTRACTING PARTY (BY AGENCY) REPORTS

- 9.1 Regulatory Area 2A (US west coast)
- 9.2 Regulatory Area 2B (British Columbia)
- 9.3 Regulatory Areas 2C/3/4 (Alaska)

# 10. IPHC RESEARCH AND 5-YEAR RESEARCH PROGRAM

- 10.1 IPHC Research Advisory Board Update
- 10.2 Report of the 11<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Scientific Review Board (SRB11)
- 10.3 IPHC 5-year Biological & Ecosystem Science research program: update
- 10.4 Evaluation of the IPHC's 32" minimum size limit

### 11. IPHC PERFORMANCE REVIEW

- 11.1 Update on progress regarding the implementation of the 1<sup>st</sup> IPHC Performance Review recommendations
- 11.2 2<sup>nd</sup> IPHC Performance Review: Update

• Discussion of Legal Review of the IPHC Convention

# **12. FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION**

- 12.1 Financial Statement for FY2017
- 12.2 Annual independent auditor's report (2016 and 2017)
- 12.3 Handling of the annual budget carryover
- 12.4 Budget estimates for FY2018 and FY2019 for approval, and tentatively for FY2020
- 12.5 IPHC Financial Regulations (2018): Draft

# 13. REPORT OF THE 88th SESSION OF THE IPHC CONFERENCE BOARD (CB088)

# 14. REPORT OF THE 23<sup>rd</sup> SESSION OF THE IPHC PROCESSOR ADVISORY BOARD (PAB023)

### **15. OTHER BUSINESS**

- 15.1 IPHC meetings calendar (2018-20)
- 15.2 News release
- 15.3 Election of a Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson

# 16. REVIEW OF THE DRAFT AND ADOPTION OF THE REPORT OF THE 94<sup>th</sup> SESSION OF THE IPHC ANNUAL MEETING (AM094)

# APPENDIX III

# LIST OF DOCUMENTS FOR THE 94<sup>TH</sup> SESSION OF THE IPHC ANNUAL MEETING (AM094)

Meeting documents	Title	Availability			
IPHC-2018-AM094-01	Agenda & Schedule for the 94 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)	✓ 24 Oct 2017 ✓ 22 Jan 2018			
IPHC-2018-AM094-02	List of Documents for the 94 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)	✓ 24 Oct 2017 ✓ 22 Jan 2018			
IPHC-2018-AM094-03	Update on actions arising from the 93 <sup>rd</sup> Annual Meeting (AM093), and the 93 <sup>rd</sup> Interim Meeting (IM093) (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 20 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-04	Report of the IPHC Secretariat (2017) (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 21 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-05	Fishery statistics (2017) (J. Goen & L. Erikson)	✓ 20 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-06	Fishery Independent Setline Survey (FISS) design and implementation in 2017, including current and future expansions (J. Goen, T. Geernaert, E. Henry, E. Soderlund, A.M. Ranta, T.M. Kong, & J. Forsberg)	✓ 20 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-07	2-2018-AM094-07 Space-time modelling of IPHC fishery- independent setline survey data (R. Webster)				
IPHC-2018-AM094-08	Summary of the data, stock assessment, and harvest decision table for Pacific halibut ( <i>Hippoglossus stenolepis</i> ) at the end of 2017 (I. Stewart, A. Hicks, R. Webster & D. Wilson)	✓ 19 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-09	Overview of data sources for the Pacific halibut stock assessment, harvest strategy policy, and related analyses (I. Stewart & R. Webster)	✓ 21 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-10	Assessment of the Pacific halibut ( <i>Hippoglossus stenolepis</i> ) stock at the end of 2017 (I. Stewart & A. Hicks)	✓ 21 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-11 Rev_1	Final Pacific halibut catch tables for 2018 (I. Stewart)	✓ 01 Dec 2017 ✓ 10 Jan 2018			
IPHC-2018-AM094-12	IPHC Management Strategy Evaluation (MSE): update (A. Hicks & I. Stewart)	✓ 02 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-13	IPHC 5-year Biological and Ecosystem Science research program: update (J. Planas)	✓ 06 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-14	Evaluation of the IPHC's 32" minimum size limit (I. Stewart & A. Hicks)	✓ 01 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-15	Update on progress regarding the implementation of the 1 <sup>st</sup> IPHC Performance Review recommendations (S. Keith & D. Wilson)	✓ 01 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-16	2 <sup>nd</sup> IPHC Performance Review: Update (D. Wilson)	✓ 01 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-17	Financial Statement for FY2017 (M. Larsen)	✓ 04 Jan 2018			

IPHC-2018-AM094-18	PHC-2018-AM094-18 Independent auditor's reports (FY2016 & FY2017) (M. Larsen)				
IPHC-2018-AM094-19	Handling of the annual budget carryover (M. Larsen & D. Wilson)	✓ 20 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-20	Budget estimates for FY2018 and 2019 (for approval) and tentatively for 2020 (M. Larsen)	✓ 05 Jan 2018			
IPHC-2018-AM094-21	Amendment of the IPHC Financial Regulations (2014) (M. Larsen, S. Keith & D. Wilson)	✓ 21 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-22	IPHC meetings calendar (2018-20) (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 12 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-23	Implementation notes: 2018 Regulatory proposals (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 23 Dec 2017			
Contracting Party (by agency)	reports				
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR01	Pacific Fishery Management Council (PFMC) update	✓ 12 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR02	NMFS Report: Report on the 2017 Pacific halibut fisheries in Area 2a	✓ 22 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR03	U.S. Coast Guard enforcement Report (IPHC Areas 2A, 2C, 3A, 3B, 4A, 4B, 4C, 4D and 4E) to the International Pacific Halibut Commission (11 <sup>th</sup> , 13 <sup>th</sup> and 17 <sup>th</sup> Districts)	✓ 28 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR04	NOAA-NMFS Office of Law Enforcement (OLE) West coast enforcement division report to the International Pacific Halibut Commission	✓ 02 Jan 2018			
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR05 Rev_1	Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife (WDFW): Summary of Washington Pacific Halibut Fisheries Management in 2017	✓ 21 Dec 2017 ✓ 27 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR06 Rev_1	Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife (ODFW): Report on the 2017 Oregon Recreational and Commercial Pacific Halibut Fisheries	✓ 22 Dec 2017 ✓ 04 Jan 2018			
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR07	Oregon State Police Halibut Enforcement Summary	✓ 11 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR08	California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW): Report to the International Pacific Halibut Commission on 2017 California Fisheries				
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR09	Fisheries and Oceans Canada 2017: IPHC Annual Report	✓ 20 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR10 Rev_1	2017 Canadian Recreational Fishery Halibut Catch Report	✓ 20 Dec 2017 ✓ 11 Jan 2018			
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR11	Canadian report to the International Pacific Halibut Commission on 2017 halibut fishery enforcement activities	✓ 20 Dec 2017			
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR12	North Pacific Fishery Management Council (NPFMC): Annual management letter	✓ 21 Dec 2017			

		-2018-AM094-K
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR13	Annual Report to the International Pacific Halibut Commission from the Alaska Region, National Marine Fisheries Service	✓ 08 Jan 2018
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR14	Alaska Department of Fish and Game (ADFG) Recreation Report	✓ 20 Oct 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR15	Alaska Department of Fish and Game (ADFG) Subsistence Report	✓ 20 Dec 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR16	NOAA Fisheries Office of Law Enforcement (OLE): Alaska enforcement division report to the International Pacific Halibut Commission	✓ 09 Jan 2018
IPHC-2018-AM094-AR17	Alaska State Troopers Department of Public Safety Division of Alaska Wildlife Troopers Report to the International Pacific Halibut Commission	Withdrawn
Regulatory proposals for 2018	-	
IPHC Secretariat regul	latory proposals for 2018	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA1	IPHC Closed Area (Sect. 10) (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 19 Dec 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA2	Fishing Periods (Sect. 8) (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 01 Dec 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA3	Vessel Monitoring System requirement for IPHC Regulatory Area 4 clearances (Sect. 15) (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 01 Dec 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA4	IPHC Fishery Regulations: minor amendments (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 01 Dec 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropA5	Discussion paper: Frozen-at-sea exemption for head-on requirement (Sect. 13) (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 01 Dec 2017
Contracting Party (by a	gency) regulatory proposals for 2018	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropB1 Rev_1	Leasing IFG to CDQ groups in IPHC Regulatory Area 4 (U.S.A NOAA-Fisheries)	✓ 23 Dec 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropB2	Clarify sport fishing regulations in Regulatory Areas 2C and 3A (U.S.A NOAA-Fisheries)	✓ 01 Dec 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropB3	Clarify head-on requirement in Alaska Commercial Fisheries (U.S.A NOAA-Fisheries)	✓ 01 Dec 2017
Other Stakeholder regu	ulatory proposals for 2018	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC1	Catch limit proposals (Sect. 11) (Various)	✓ 1 Dec 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC2	Preserving catch on private live-aboard vessels (A. Cooper)	✓ 16 Aug 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC3	For unguided sport fishing (P. Phillips)	✓ 14 Sept 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC4	Sport Fishing for Halibut - Cleaning Regulations (S. Riehemann)	✓ 22 Sept 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC5	Elimination of skin-on regulation (J. Shirk)	✓ 16 Oct 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC6	Live-aboard processing exemption (D. Robertson)	✓ 17 Oct 2017
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC7	Eliminate the requirement for a CHP (S. Riehemann)	✓ 20 Oct 2017

	IPHC-	2018–AM094–K	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC8	Allow shellfish pots on board (ALFA)	✓ 23 Oct 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC9	Processing halibut greater than four filets (M. Cowart)	✓ 24 Oct 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC10	Halibut length measurement method (R. Yamada)	✓ 26 Oct 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC11	Long term storage aboard pleasure vessels (L. Thompson)	✓ 26 Oct 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC12	Long term storage on cruising vessels (W. Cornell)	✓ 26 Oct 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC13	Halibut in Bering Sea pots (J. Kauffman)	✓ 27 Oct 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC14	Status Quo Harvest Measures for Guided Anglers in Area 3A (R. Yamada)	✓ 27 Oct 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC15	Trawler Halibut Bycatch Tender boat program (J. Kearns)	✓ 22 Dec 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC16	Reduce daily bag limit for all anglers in Area 2C and 3A in times of low abundance (M. Grove)	✓ 23 Dec 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC17	Recreational sportsfishing only allocation (J. Kearns)	✓ 22 Dec 2017	
Reports from IPHC subsidiary	bodies (2017/18)		
IPHC-2017-SRB10-R	Report of the 10 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Scientific Review Board (SRB10)	✓ 4 July 2017	
IPHC-2017-SRB11-R	Report of the 11 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Scientific Review Board (SRB11)	✓ 29 Sept 2017	
IPHC-2017-MSAB09-R	Report of the 9 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Management Strategy Advisory Board (MSAB09)	✓ 22 May 2017	
IPHC-2017-MSAB10-R	Report of the 10 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Management Strategy Advisory Board (MSAB10)	✓ 27 Oct 2017	
IPHC-2018-CB088-R	Report of the 88 <sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Conference Board (CB088)	✓ 25 Jan 2018	
IPHC-2018-PAB023-R	Report of the 23 <sup>rd</sup> Session of the IPHC Processor Advisory Board (PAB023)	✓ 25 Jan 2018	
IPHC-2017-IM093-R	Report of the 93 <sup>rd</sup> Session of the IPHC Interim Meeting (IM093)	✓ 2 Dec 2017	
Information papers			
IPHC-2018-AM094-INF01	Understanding the IPHC harvest decision table (2018) (I. Stewart)	✓ 1 Dec 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-INF02	IPHC Regulatory Area 2A Directed commercial Pacific halibut fishery management overview and fishing period options (2- and 5-days) (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 19 Dec 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-INF03	Bycatch data summary (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 21 Dec 2017	
IPHC-2018-AM094-INF04	Stakeholder statements on regulatory proposals for 2018 (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 28 Dec 2017	

IPHC-2018-AM094-INF05	The Magnuson-Stevens Act: Continuing our nation's legacy of strong, science-based fisheries management (ALFA)	✓ 08 Jan 2018			
IPHC-2018-AM094-INF06	2017 2A Treaty Tribal Halibut Season Summary (Anon)	✓ 17 Jan 2018			
Other supporting documents					
IPHC-2017-RARA27-R	Report of Assessment and Research Activities: 2017 (IPHC Secretariat)	✓ 20 Dec 2017			

# APPENDIX IV FY2018 budget

(1 Oct. 2017 to 30 Sept. 2018)

		<i>acome and Expenses</i> General & Supplemental	
Income		Expenses	
Contributions		<b>Core IPHC Activities</b>	
United States of America	\$ 4,200,000	Administration	\$ 1,868,081
Canada	\$ 902,720	Scientific	\$ 3,491,057
		Catch Sampling	\$ 598,244
Fish Sales Income		Survey Expenses	
FISS Program	\$ 5,768,463	FISS Program	\$ 5,552,072
Other Research	\$ 320,428		
Other Income		<b>Research Activities</b>	
Grants & Contracts	\$ 811,672	Field Research	\$ -
Interest Income	\$ 16,125	Other Research	\$ 1,019,516
Misc. Income	\$ -		
		Transfer to Restricted Accounts	\$ -
Total FY2018 Income	\$ 12,019,408	Total FY2018 Expenses	\$ 12,528,970

Unrestricted Funds Balance \$ 3,412,770

# APPENDIX V FY2019 budget

(1 Oct. 2018 to 30 Sept. 2019)

		IPHC In	come and Expenses			
		Consolidated	General & Supplemental			
Income	Income Expenses					
Contributions			<b>Core IPHC Activities</b>			
United States of America	\$	4,400,000	Administration	\$	1,974,859	
Canada	\$	902,720	Scientific	\$	3,695,611	
			Catch Sampling	\$	603,313	
Fish Sales Income			Survey Expenses			
FISS Program		5,575,086	FISS Program	\$	5,813,748	
Other Research	\$	43,428				
Other Income			<b>Research Activities</b>			
Grants & Contracts	\$	598,488	Field Research	\$	-	
Interest Income	\$	16,125	Other Research	\$	557,049	
Misc. Income	\$	-				
			Transfer to Restricted Accounts	\$	-	
Total FY2018 Income	\$	11,553,847	Total FY2018 Expenses	\$	12,644,580	

Unrestricted Funds Balance \$ 1,741478

# APPENDIX VI FY2020 proposed budget

(1 Oct. 2019 to 30 Sept. 2020)

		<i>come and Expenses</i> General & Supplemental	
Income	Consolidated		
		Expenses	
Contributions		Core IPHC Activities	
United States of America	\$ 4,532,000	Administration	\$ 1,988,967
Canada	\$ 1,618,270	Scientific	\$ 3,504,831
		Catch Sampling	\$ 618,082
Fish Sales Income		Survey Expenses	
FISS Program	\$ 5,010,861	FISS Program	\$ 5,540,217
Other Research	\$ -		
Other Income		<b>Research Activities</b>	
Grants & Contracts	\$ 516,029	Field Research	\$ -
Interest Income	\$ 26,125	Other Research	\$ 575,000
Misc. Income	\$ -		
		Transfer to Restricted Accounts	\$ -
Total FY2018 Income	\$ 11,703,285	Total FY2018 Expenses	\$ 12,227,097

Unrestricted Funds Balance \$ 1,884,489

# APPENDIX VII IPHC MEETINGS CALENDAR (2018-20)

	2018				2019			2020		
Meeting	No.	Date	Location	No.	Date	Location	No.	Date	Location	
Annual Meeting (AM)	94 <sup>th</sup>	22-26 Jan	Portland, USA	95 <sup>th</sup>	28 Jan-1 Feb	Victoria, Canada	96 <sup>th</sup>	27-31 Jan	Sitka, USA	
Conference Board (CB)	88 <sup>th</sup>	23-24 Jan	Portland, USA	89 <sup>th</sup>	29-30 Jan	Victoria, Canada	90 <sup>th</sup>	28-29 Jan	Sitka, USA	
Processor Advisory Board (PAB)	23 <sup>rd</sup>	23-24 Jan	Portland, USA	24 <sup>th</sup>	29-30 Jan	Victoria, Canada	25 <sup>th</sup>	28-29 Jan	Sitka, USA	
Finance and Administration Committee (FAC)	94 <sup>th</sup>	22 Jan	Portland, USA	95 <sup>th</sup>	28 Jan	Victoria, Canada	96 <sup>th</sup>	27 Jan	Sitka, USA	
Scientific Review Board (SRB)	12 <sup>th</sup>	19-21 June	Seattle, USA	14 <sup>th</sup>	18-20 June	Seattle, USA	16 <sup>th</sup>	23-25 June	Seattle, USA	
	13 <sup>th</sup>	25-27 Sept	Seattle, USA	15 <sup>th</sup>	24-26 Sept	Seattle, USA	$17^{\text{th}}$	22-24 Sept	Seattle, USA	
Management Strategy Advisory	11 <sup>th</sup>	7-10 May	Seattle, USA	13 <sup>th</sup>	6-9 May	Seattle, USA	15 <sup>th</sup>	11-14 May	Seattle, USA	
Board (MSAB)	12 <sup>th</sup>	15-18 Oct	Seattle, USA	14 <sup>th</sup>	21-24 Oct	Seattle, USA	16 <sup>th</sup>	19-22 Oct	Seattle, USA	
Work Meeting (WM)		19-20 Sept	Bellingham, USA		18-19 Sept	Bellingham, USA		16-17 Sept	Bellingham, USA	
Research Advisory Board (RAB)	19 <sup>th</sup>	28 Feb	Seattle, USA	20 <sup>th</sup>	27 Feb	Seattle, USA	21 <sup>st</sup>	26 Feb	Seattle, USA	
Interim Meeting (IM)	94 <sup>th</sup>	27-28 Nov	Seattle, USA	95 <sup>th</sup>	25-26 Nov	Seattle, USA	96 <sup>th</sup>	1-2 Dec	Seattle, USA	

#### **APPENDIX VIII**

# CONSOLIDATED SET OF RECOMMENDATIONS AND REQUESTS OF THE 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094) (22-26 January 2018)

#### **RECOMMENDATIONS**

#### Review of fishery goals and objectives: Commission directive

- AM094–Rec.01 (para. 36) The Commission **RECOMMENDED** that the draft goals, objectives, and performance metrics, as detailed in Appendix IV, IPHC-2017-MSAB10-R be used for ongoing evaluation in the MSE process, and that they may be refined in the future. The objectives should be evaluated in a hierarchal manner, with conservation as the first priority.
- AM094–Rec.02 (para. 39) The Commission **RECOMMENDED** that the IPHC Secretariat consider the setline survey WPUE grid across the fishery as well as other biological factors (e.g. habitat configuration, size distribution in the region etc.) and provide alternatives to the current management areas (e.g. biological regions), and that the MSAB consider additional ways to incorporate biological information into TCEY distribution procedures.
- AM094–Rec.03 (para. 44) The Commission **RECOMMENDED** that long- and mid-term performance metrics for conservation objectives be considered in the MSE process for conservation objectives, and that short-term metrics be included for fishery-related objectives in the MSE process, via the MSAB.

#### Evaluation of the IPHC's 32" minimum size limit

AM094–Rec.04 (para. 89) The Commission **NOTED** report IPHC-2018-AM094-14, which indicated that the performance of the management procedure is dominated by management decisions other than the size limit, (e.g. removal of the size limit is likely to result in minimal changes in yield) and **RECOMMENDED** that the size limit remain unchanged.

#### REQUESTS

#### Reports of the 10<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Management Strategy Advisory Board (MSAB10)

AM094–Req.01 (para. 31) The Commission **REQUESTED** that the MSAB look at SPR values consistent with recent estimated SPR values from the assessment model and lower. This would mean expanding the lower range of SPR values to below 40%.

#### Review of fishery goals and objectives: Commission directive

- AM094–Req.02 (<u>para. 37</u>) The Commission **REQUESTED** that the objectives related to distributing the TCEY, as detailed in Circular IPHC-2017-CR022, be presented at MSAB11 for further stakeholder feedback.
- AM094–Req.03 (para. 38) The Commission **REQUESTED** that the proposed TCEY distribution methodology of the Harvest Strategy Policy reflect an understanding of both stock distribution and fishery management distribution procedures.

#### Discussion paper: Frozen-at-sea exemption for head-on requirement (Sect. 13)

AM094–Req.04 (<u>para. 54</u>) The Commission **REQUESTED** that the IPHC Secretariat continue to monitor the volume of catch being landed as frozen head-off product. The IPHC Secretariat shall keep the Commission informed of the annual landings from this sector of the fishery.

#### Stakeholder regulatory proposals

- AM094–Req.05 (<u>para. 62</u>) The Commission **NOTED** that the following proposals were more appropriate for action by the U.S.A. North Pacific Fishery Management Council (NPFMC), and **REQUESTED** the IPHC notify the proponents that they should communicate their proposals to the NPFMC for its consideration:
  - IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC3 For unguided sport fishing (P. Phillips)

- IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC7 Eliminate the requirement for a CHP (S. Riehemann)
- IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC16 Reduce daily bag limit for all anglers in Area 2C and 3A in times of low abundance (M. Grove)
- IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC17 Recreational sport fishing only allocation (J. Kearns)
- AM094–Req.06 (<u>para. 64</u>) The Commission **REQUESTED** that an IPHC Secretariat led working group, to include appropriate Contracting Party agencies, review IPHC-2018-AM094-PropC8 over the coming year to determine how best to implement it effectively.

#### **IPHC Financial Regulations (2018)**

- AM094–Req.07 (<u>para. 117</u>) The Commission **ADOPTED** the revised IPHC Financial Regulations (2018) by consensus, and **REQUESTED** that the IPHC Secretariat finalise and publish them accordingly.
- AM094–Req.08 (para. 118) The Commission **REQUESTED** the IPHC Secretariat review the IPHC Financial Regulations and develop suitable text for consideration at the IM094, which would permit the transfer of funds between the General and Supplemental Funds.

#### Review of the draft and adoption of the report of the 94<sup>th</sup> Session of the IPHC Annual Meeting (AM094)

AM094–Req.09 (<u>para. 141</u>) The Commission **REQUESTED** that the IPHC Secretariat finalise and publish the IPHC *Pacific Halibut Fishery Regulations (2018)* no later than 28 February 2018, **NOTING** that only minor editorial and formatting changes are permitted beyond the decisions made by the Commission at the AM094.